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1 PRO C E E D I NG S

2 9:30 a.m.

3 JUDGE FARRAR: On the record. Good

4 morning. We're here once again on the Geisen matter.

5 I'm Mike Farrar. I'm the Chairman of the Board. With

6 me are my colleagues, Chief Judge Roy Hawkens and Nick

7 Trikouros. Roy and I are trained in the law. Nick

8 has a technical background.

9 As many of you know, we sat on the merits

.10 of Mr. Geisen's challenge to the staff enforcement

11 order, eventually ruling in- his favor under the

12 Commission's regulations. The same panel sits on the

13 application for attorney's fees under Equal Access to

14 Justice Act or EAJA.

15 Could I have counsel introduce themselves?

16 Mr. Hibey, it's your application.

17 MR. HIBEY: Good morning, Your Honor.

18 Richard Hibey for Mr. Geisen and with me Mr. Kevin

19 Mosley.

20 JUDGE FARRAR: Mr. Mosley, glad to have

21 you with us.

22 Ms. Sexton.

23 MS. SEXTON: Good morning, Your Honor.

24 Counsel for Mr. Geisen. Even though we've all met,

25 I'm Kimberly Sexton. But with me here is Marcia
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1 Simon. And just so we know I'll be discussing issues

2 two and three. Marcia will be discussing the first

3 issue.

4 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. Thank you. Welcome,

5 Ms. Simon.

6 Before we get into what's in front of us,

7 on behalf of the entire Board, I want to compliment

8 both sets of counsel. These are difficult questions.

9 They're among the best briefs we've ever seen. And we

10 particularly enjoyed reading briefs where counsel does

11 not take extreme positions, but recognizes

12 deficiencies and deals with them. And that's what we

13 would like to see more of.

14 But we compliment both of you for the

15 effort. And, Ms. Sexton, in light of your schedule we

16 compliment you for being here. Thank you. You'll

17 enjoy the holidays more if you don't have to look

18 forward to facing us afterwards.

19 We issued a recent order in this case on

20 December 2nd noting the three issues in the case, the

21 application of EAJA in the circumstances of this case,

22 the question whether Mr. Geisen actually incurred fees

23 and whether the staff's position was substantially

24 justified. We decided to defer any consideration of

25 the legitimacy of the particular expenses or
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1 attorney's fees, hours and tasks performed.

2 Then in the December 6th email, our law

3 clerk, Kristen Stoddard, who's here with us sent you

4 an email indicating we would take up since the issues

5 are independent of each other take up the three issues

6 in series, hearing from both counsel on each issue

7 before moving to the next issue. Each side will have

8 20 minutes on each issue. You can save some time for

9 rebuttal.

10 Mr. Hibey, you'll go first on the first

11 two issues. Ms. Sexton, you'll go first on the third

12 issue.

13 Our law clerk will hold up a five minute

14 warning sign when you're near the expiration of our

15 time. That's both a warning to you all and my

16 colleagues in case their questions are too many of

17 them. That's an inside joke. We, of course, have the

18 discretion if our questioning goes on too long to

19 award you more time. But please be prepared to wrap

20 up in the time allotted.

21 You can assume that we're thoroughly

22 familiar with your briefs and also with the leading

23 precedence and somewhat familiar with the less than

24 leading precedence.

25 So with that in mind if there are no
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1 preliminary matters, Mr. Hibey, if you'd start on the

2 question of the application of EAJA to this case.

3 MR. HIBEY: Yes. Good morning, Your

4 Honors. It's been two years since we were last

5 together. With respect to issue number one whether

6 EAJA applies to NRC enforcement adjudications of this

7 nature, we found that to be an interesting formulation

8 because I think it foretells the-complexity of the

9 issue that we have before us. There are cases. I

10 don't suggest that they are legion.

11 But there are cases that reflect very

12 different views to the answer to the question of

13 whether EAJA applies in circumstances such as this.

14 And, of course, for all those cases it struck us that

15 there were not any that were, shall we say, directly

16 on point, namely cases in which an individual was in

17 jeopardy of a fundamental right, namely the right to

18 continue his livelihood in his chosen field.

19 JUDGE FARRAR: Does it matter greatly that

20 he's a non-licensed individual and that he is working.

21 in a heavily regulated industry?

22 MR. HIBEY: Well, we feel that it is

23 important to understand that he is non-licensed but no

24 less entitled to the full panoply of rights that are

25 accorded to individuals who are in
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1 JUDGE FARRAR: I meant to question the

2 other way. The fact, in other words, he didn't --

3 he's not one of these people who applied to the

4 Commission for a license.

5 MR. HIBEY: Correct.

6 JUDGE FARRAR: Thereby giving up in some

7 sense the rights.

8 MR. HIBEY: Yes.

9 JUDGE FARRAR: Does he have more rights

.10 than a person who holds the license? In other words,

11 did he not .-- He knows he's going into this industry.

12 Yes, it's heavily regulated. You have to follow the

13 rules. But is he in better shape than a licensed

14 individual?

15 MR. HIBEY: I think it's hard to say. I

16 mean if a licensed individual by virtue of being

17 accorded the privilege associated with the license

18 gives up certain rights by virtue of his application

19 and his subscription to the requirements of the

20 license then there may very well be a qualitative

21 substantive difference between what the licensed

22 individual has signed up for and what the unlicensed

23 individual in pursuit of his employment is obligated

24 or entitled to. So it is a question. And I grant you

25 that.
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1 Now as I recall also certain amendments to

2 the various rules that govern the operation and the

3 administration of the loss of enforcement here talk

4 about other persons. They talk about licensees and

5 other persons. And certainty someone who is

6 unlicensed hasn't signed up if you will

7 notwithstanding that he's employed within the

8 regulated industry,

9 JUDGE FARRAR: Is Mr. Geisen's status both

10 as an unlicensed person and as the object as an

11 enforcement case -- Is any of that sufficient for you

12 to distinguish his situation from the Appeal Board

13 decision in AMS?

14 MR. HIBEY: Well, I'm trying to remember

15 the underlying facts of AMS which was a material --

16 JUDGE HAWKENS: It was a suspension of a

17 materials license.

18 MR. HIBEY: A materials licensing

19 situation which we have considered to be qualitatively

20 different, substantively different, than the situation

21 of enforcement that was visited upon Mr. Geisen.

22 Indeed, our position is that section 189 is not the --

23 I'm sorry. I'm using interchangeably and probably not

24 consistently through this argument the numbers, the

25 section numbers, and happily the Panel is more
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i familiar with those sections than I am.

2 But what I wanted to say is we don't see

3 section 189 especially as interpreted in the AMS case

4 to be the point of departure for the analysis that we

5 believe that the Panel must go through in determining

6 the answer to the first question. For us, the point

7 of departure is section 161. It would be 2201(i) (3)

8 precisely which recognizes the power and the

9 responsibilities of the NRC and particularly

.10 subsection (i) (3).

11 JUDGE HAWKENS: Would you read that to me

12 please, Mr. Hibey, and then tell me how it aligns with

13 the requirement that this particular proceeding be a

14 section 554 proceeding.

15 MR. HIBEY: Yes. The section reads in

16 pertinent part. "In the performance"... I'm starting

17 at the beginning, the very beginning, of 2201. 'In

18 the performance of its functions,. the Commission is

19 authorized to"... and then I got to (i) and "prescribe

20 such regulations or orders as it may deem necessary.

21 Then I drop down to subsection (3) "to govern any

22 activity authorized pursuant to this chapter,

23 including standards and restrictions governing the

24 design, location and operation of facilities using the

25 conduct of such activity in order to protect health

NEAL R. GROSS
-COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
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1 and to minimize danger to life or property, an

2 authority or responsibility which has been elsewhere

3 described as broad and flexible."

4 Now for us that is a point of departure

5 within the statute that recognizes the power of the

6 Commission to enforce its rules and to do so in

7 contemplation of protecting the health and minimizing

8 danger to life or property.

9 JUDGE FARRAR: Mr. Hibey, the fact that it

10 gives the Commission the power to do this I understand

11 it from all the jurisprudence the fact that they have

12 the power to do it. If the law doesn't make then do

13 it, then you lose some footing there.

14 MR. HIBEY: Well, we have to take this in

15 steps because in the end we're going to argue that the

16 combination if you will of the authorities that do

17 exist in the record in the regulatory scheme if you

18 will can lead you only to conclude that the intent of

19 the framer of this scheme and of the Administrative

20 Procedure Act is such that there can only be a just

21 disposition of cases such as these. That is to say

22 enforcement with the consequence of possible loss of

23 liberty, the property --

24 MR. HIBEY: Would you agree that reading

25 this statute that you just read to us one would not

NEAL R. GROSS
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1 necessarily leap to the conclusion that this necessary

2 dictates that the proceeding be a section 554

3 proceeding. It doesn't use the magical word. That's

4 not necessary to use the magic words, but I don't even

5 see a suggestion that this be an on-the-record type of

6 APA proceeding.

7 MR. HIBEY: Yes. Well, if I may, I may

8 bring you to that by citing still other authority that

9 I think needs to be taken together with this.

10 Understand, Your Honor --

11 JUDGE HAWKENS: You can. But first

12 because this is again a waiver of sovereign immunity -

13 -

14 MR. HIBEY: That's right.

15 JUDGE HAWKENS: -- it has to be clear

16 congressional intent.

17 MR. HIBEY: That's right.

18 JUDGE HAWKENS: The first place we look is

19 the text. The text I think it's fair to say is

20 silent.

21 MR. HIBEY: Yes.

22 JUDGE HAWKENS: At least, that's the word

23 you've used in your brief several times.

24 MR. HIBEY: Yes.

25 JUDGE HAWKENS: So it's not to be found in
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1 this text.

2 MR. HIBEY: No. But again we're not

3 suggesting to you that you stop your analysis.

4 JUDGE HAWKENS: Can I ask this? Is there

5 legislative history relevant to this particular

6 provision that would lead us to the unambiguous

7 conclusion that it has to be a sectioA 554 proceeding?

8 MR. HIBEYf No. Not that I'm aware of.

9 JUDGE HAWKENS: So it's a silent or an

10 uninstructive statutory history and a silent. statute..

11 MR. HIBEY: So far.

12 JUDGE HAWKENS: So far.

13 JUDGE FARRAR: Mr. Hibey, suppose I were

14 to agree with you that someone reading all these,

15 reading EAJA, reading the Administrative Procedure

16 Act, would come to the conclusion "Gee, this would be

17 a just result to get him, Mr. Geisen, his attorney's

18 fees." How do you get there? In other words, there's

19 all this precedent limiting.

20 Now the Commission has said in one of its

21 rulemakings and, in fact, in the existing rule that

22 the issues that we dealt with for those five days and

23 many hundreds of pages are the kinds of issues that

24 the Commission in -its wisdom thinks should be a

25 Subpart G hearing with the full panoply of trial
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1 stuff. Suppose the Commission had not and said, "Even

2 though this is a credibility case and the varied kind

3 of issues that we think demand cross examination"?

4 Should they said he wasn't going to get--that-kind of

5 hearing? Would you have argued that as some courts

6 have hinted that the Constitution requires that kind

<7 of hearing?

8 MR. HIBEY: Yes. That's where we

9 ultimately get there.

10 JUDGE FARRAR: Well, we've got to get

11 there in the next few minutes.

12 MR. HIBEY: Then let me just read

13 additional citations because what I hope not to see is

14 an opinion that says "We looked at section 161 and

15 (i) (3) and we see nothing in there that gives us any

16 indication that there should be a panoply of rights

17 associated with 554 in hearing in an EAJA proceeding."

18 That's not what we're saying.

19 JUDGE FARRAR: Do you need -- Is what you

20 need to say that the Constitution -- Do you need to

21 have, in order to rule in your favor, us say the

22 Constitution, even if not the APA and not the Atomic

23 Energy Act, the Constitution requires this kind of

24 hearing?

25 MR. HIBEY: Yes.

NEAL R. GROSS
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1 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. Now assume we said

2 that, you still run into two problems. One, there are

3 those who would argue it has to be in the statute and

4 even though the Constitution outranks the statute,

5 that's not sufficient enough. And then others would

6 point to the Appeals Board's footnote that said they

7 didn't need to decide the constitutional issue, but

8 they would. And they didn't think that that was

9 sufficient.

10 MR. HIBEY: Well, let me just give you a

11 series of citations that will take you ultimately to

12 where I'd like you to be.

13 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay.

14 MR. HIBEY: There is 10 CFR 2.202 in which

15 there are orders issuable by the NRC that include

16 debarment. 10 CFR 12.103(b), that particular section

17 refers to the fact that it doesn't preclude an

18 adversary adjudication for filing of an application

19 for fees. Then 10 CFR 12.105, there you have the reg

20 that implements EAJA against this background.

21 Now that's the proceeding in this case.

22 And what we're arguing is that due process, a

23 constitutional principle of due process, requires that

24 you read into this, statutory-regulatory scheme the

25 requirement that hearings which clearly occurred here
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1 be on the record. Why? Because it's in the nature of

2 the case.

3 JUDGE FARRAR: So you're saying the

4 procedure we followed in the Commission regs that

5 directed that procedure were not optional to the

.6 Commission. They were required by the Constitution.

,7 MR.. HIBEY: By the Due Process Clause of

8 the Constitution.

9 JUDGE FARRAR: And that's as good as being

10 required by the Atomic Energy Act.

11 MR. HIBEY: Yes.

12 JUDGE HAWKENS: Well, can I? May I? Even

13 let's assume what you say is correct. But isn't that

14 irrelevant to the EAJA issue the fact that he may

15 under the Constitution and under our regulations be

16 entitled to this heightened process on the record that

17 has really nothing to do with the statute. The EAJA

18 statute which says to be entitled or for this to be an

19 adjudication where EAJA fees are authorized, it must

20 be "required, by statute" to be determined on the

21 record.

22 Now it doesn't say it must be required by

23 law which would support your position. Or it doesn't

24 say required by statute or due process. It says

25 "required by statute" and given again the fact that
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1 we're dealing with the waiver of sovereign immunity

2 we're not supposed to limit the reach of the waiver.

3 We're not allowed to expand the reach of the waiver

4 contemplated by Congress. And isn't the best

5 indication of Congress' intent the statute which you

6 concede is silent in the legislative history which you

7 conceded was likewise silent?

8 MR. HIBEY: No, because the concept of due

9 process of law has far more flexibility than that. I

10 can point to a case, a Supreme Court case in Wong Yang

11 Sung. It's a perfect example of 'that. In that case -

12

13 JUDGE HAWKENS: You're not suggesting due

14 process requires that he be granted attorneys' fees.

15 MR. HIBEY: I'm suggesting that the power

16 to do so in here is in the concept of due process as

17 it has been explicated on one occasion in this Wong

18 Yang Sung case.

19 JUDGE FARRAR: Due process, may assume due

20 process requires that he have had the kind of hearing

21 we gave him. I think JUDGE Hawkens' question is that

22 doesn't prove that due process requires that he get

23 attorneys' fees. If Congress had never passed EAJA he

24 would have had a great hearing and he wouldn't have

25 gotten attorneys' fees.
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1' MR. HIBEY: No. But what we're trying to

2 do is point out that there are -- that due process as

3 it inheres in this particular statutory and regulatory

4 scheme provides the basis upon which you can determine

5 that EAJA does extend to cases "of this nature.!t This

6 is not materials licensing. This is not an

17 enforcement action against some company. It's against

8 an individual and it had --

9 JUDGE HAWKENS: Why does that matter?

10 Aren't due process concerns implicated when a license

11 is suspended or a license is revoked?

12 MR. HIBEY: Yes. But the fact of the

13 matter is here we have an individual and that points

14 up shall we say with great specialty the uniqueness of

15 the case before you. These other cases are cases that

16 have weighed their way through a whole statutory

17 scheme that these companies have signed up for that

18 apply with great detail.

19 JUDGE HAWKENS: Well, no. I respectfully

20 disagree with you. If you look at the AMS case, they

21 didn't go through a lot of examination of the

22 statutory or regulatory requirements in order to

23 resolve the EAJA issue. They looked at -- They simply

24 said is it required by statute to be determined on the

25 record. They looked at Section 189. They said no.
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1 There's no indication there. Section 81, no

2 indication there. Section 186, no indication there.

3 We've looked at Section 161 and you've

4 conceded there's no indication there or in the

5 legislative history. And, although I understand that

6 AMS is distinguished from this case, it seems to me

7 the principles and rationale are very analogous unless

8 you can point to some precedent that necessarily

9 undercuts the principles and rationale.

10 MR. HIBEY: Well, what I'm suggesting is

11 that the AMS case should not be the authority or the

12 point of departure for determining this question, one.

13 It has nothing to do with debarring an individual from

14 his livelihood. There is no accusatory aspect

15 equivalent to a debarment in that particular case. It

16 recites the performance of maintenance without

17 authority of the Commission by untrained employees.

18 There's no indication that the employees were

19 debarred.

20 In the nature of the violation, in this

21 particular case, AMS, it's correctable. Get them

22 trained. Get the authority and move on.

23 JUDGE HAWKENS: But during the suspension

24 or revocation of a license an entire company can be

25 shut down. The livelihood of every individual can be
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1 withdrawn.

2 MR. HIBEY: No indication in AMS that I

3 read.

4 JUDGE HAWKENS: There's no indication, but

5 that can still happen.

6 MR. HIBEY: Yes. It could still happen.

7 JUDGE HAWKENS: So I mean the fact that

8 due process was not -- Well, in fact, it was. Let's

9 look at Footnote 14 of the AMS case. Although it is

10 not a holding necessary -- it appears not to be a

11 necessary holding Eo the case -- how would you

12 critique or criticize that particular footnote?

13 MR. HIBEY: If you'll indulge me a moment

14 I think I can get it.

15 JUDGE HAWKENS: All right. Take your

16 time.

17 MR. HIBEY: That's Footnote 14.

18 JUDGE HAWKENS: Yes. The one dealing with

19 the due process which seems to be what you're focusing

20 on in Mr. Geisen's case.

21 MR. HIBEY: Well, I think that the time is

22 up, but I'd like to answer this.

23 JUDGE HAWKENS: Go ahead.

24 MR. HIBEY: It puts us in flat

25 disagreement with this particular footnote. Indeed,

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com



2505

1 I note that this Wong Yang case that I was referencing

2 is cf in the footnote. It recognizes that there is a

3 differing view on that subject.

4 Now here they apparently decided

5 differently not to attempt to imbue due process issues

6 into this particular case.

7 JUDGE FARRAR': Suppose we agreed with you

8 on that proposition, agreed that footnote was wrongly

9 decided. Even though the Appeal Board is long gone,

10 the precedence remain binding on us. And suppose we

11 disagreed with that footnote. What would we do? Is

12 that binding on us?

9 13 MR. HIBEY: Well, whatever the nature of

. 14 your disagreement is you would have to justify it

15 through reasoning. And it seems to me that there is

.16 in the jurisprudence albeit something that reflects a

17 division of opinion amongst jurists who have

18 considered the issue that for us obviously the

19 preferable route would be to extend due process

20 considerations because the "nature of the case" as you

21 clearly understand is different than anything that

22 we've talked about so far.

23 JUDGE FARRAR: Mr. Hibey, your time is up.

24 We'll give you some time on rebuttal.

25 MR. HIBEY: Yes.
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1 JUDGE FARRAR: If you had any final points

2 you wanted to make we'll let you do that now. But is

3 there anything? I think we understand the gist of --

4 MR. HIBEY: No, I think that's true. I'm

5 sorry we weren't more fully engaged on the Wong Yang

6 Sung case because again I'm concerned that somebody

\•7 would say "Well, you know, that has been overruled."

8 But it's been overruled only because of a very

9 specific provision of the INA statute.

10 JUDGE FARRAR: Right.

11 MR. HIBEY: The Immigration statute. So,

12 as far as I'm concerned, the functional approach that

13 the court took and that Justice Jackson took in the

14 Yang Sung case still has viability in this one.

15 JUDGE FARRAR: All right. We'll hear more

16 on rebuttal.

17 Ms. Simon, you're going to do this one.

18 MS. SIMON: Thank you, Your Honors. We

19 understand that it's not perfectly clear that Mr.

20 Geisen's right to a hearing originates in Section

21 189(a). We understand that the statutory language

22 does not mention unlicensed individuals.

23 However, we feel there is information in,

24 for instance, the statements of consideration of the

25 rulemaking in which the provisions to issue orders
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1 were extended to unlicensed individuals that suggests

2 that that was the Commission's basis for those' hearing

3 rights. However, regardless of whether Mr. Geisen's

4 hearing rights stem from the Atomic Energy Act or due

5 process, we believe that the EAJA does not apply.

6 JUDGE FARRAR: Even if it's due -- Did I

7 hear you correctly? Even if it's a due process right,

8 EAJA doesn't cover it.

9 MS. SIMON: Yes, Your Honor.

10 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. Do you think that's

11 what Congress really intended? I know they wrote the

12 word "statute." But what were they trying to get at.

13 here? They were trying to get at people whose -- I'm

14 not saying you did this, Mr. Geisen. That's another

15 part of the case -- rights were trampled upon by an

16 unjust Government action, in a very formal kind of

17 proceeding can get their attorneys' fees if they meet

18 a bunch of conditions. Why isn't it just as bad and

19 just as included within that general rationale that he

20 had those rights under the Constitution rather by

21 statute?

22 MS. SIMON: The courts have recognized

23 even though they've found that the EAJA does not apply

24 to a particular situation that the situation might be

25 the kind of situation envisioned to fulfill the
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1 purposes of the EAJA. But the courts have said and

2 this is the Supreme Court in Ardestani and also the

3 D.C. Circuit, I believe, in St. Louis Fuel it's the

-4 province of Congress and not the courts to decide the

5 extent of the EAJA statute. As JUDGE Hawkens noted,

6 it's a waiver of sovereign immunity that must be

\ 7 strictly construed and the waiver must be --

8 JUDGE FARRAR: But not too narrowly

9 construed to obviate the intent of Congress.

10 MS. SIMON: Right. But not to enlarge it

11 either. And the intent of Congress. must be

12 unequivocally expressed. And, if there's any doubt,

13 it should be resolved towards the favoring the narrow

14 construction.

15 JUDGE FARRAR: If we accept your position,

16 is it clear that the Commission's regulations on EAJA

17 were so much wasting because there's a null set that

18 they applied to?

19 MS. SIMON: The Commission did indicate in

20 the EAJA rulemaking, in fact, that it would be

21 reasonable to conclude that there is no NRC proceeding

22 that would be under EAJA. However, the Commission did

23 provide a catchall in I think it was 12.103(b) where

24 as here an applicant can make a good faith argument

25 that the EAJA applies. And --
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1 JUDGE FARRAR: But he can't win. Oh, go

2 ahead. Finish that.

3 MS. SIMON: Well, the fact that he can't

4 win in this case doesn't say anything about whether

5 the Commission -- No. 1, the reason the Commission

6 provided the EAJA rules was that there were two

.7 statutory requirements.

8 JUDGE FARRAR: Right.

9 MS. SIMON: But, other than that, because

10 we feel that Mr. Geisen can't win in this case does

11 not mean that someone else might come in. in a

12 different case that I wouldn't want to speculate

O 13 about.

14 JUDGE FARRAR: And you're praying that I

15 don't ask you "Give me an example Of that kind of

16 case."

17 MS. SIMON: That's right.

18 (Laughter..)

19 The reason -- There are two reasons why we

20 feel the due process argument, why even if due process

21 was the basis of his hearing rights, that it wouldn't

22 apply and they both go back to the Wong Yang Sung case

23 that Mr. Hibey mentioned. In Wong Yang Sung what the

24 Supreme Court did is it essentially said -- it read

O 25 the required by statute language in Section 554 of the
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1 APA to be essentially required by statute or due

2 process. It added the due process because in that

3 case which dealt with a deprival of due process, a

4 deportation hearing, the Court believed that it was

5 necessary to save that statute from being invalid.

6 Now the EAJA is a completely different

7 statute. It does not implicate any constitutional

8 right. There is no constitutional right to attorneys'

9 fees. And I think this is what the AMS, the Appeal

.10 Board, was getting at. There is no constitutional

11 right to attorneys' fees.

12 So there's no reason that EAJA statute has

13 to be saved from invalidity by reading in required by

14 statute or due process. It should just be read with

15 the plain language which is required by statute. And.

16 that's especially true because it's a waiver of

17 sovereign immunity.

18 JUDGE FARRAR: But is there any indication

19 that Congress ever considered -- They said by statute.

20 But did they ever consider "Gee, should we also cover

21 constitutional cases?" Or did that just get

22 overlooked?

23 MS. SIMON:. I'm not aware of anything in

24 the legislative history of the EAJA that addressed

25 that.
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1 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. How about

2 legislative history of the Atomic Energy Act where the

3 Appeal Board's Footnote 14 does not mention the

4 statements of the Joint Commission on Atomic Energy

5 about how under the law this kind of case would have

6 to have that kind of hearing? And before you dismiss

7 the Joint Commission on Atomic Energy, you're too

8 young to remember a time when this country when they

9 were the first, the middle and the last word on atomic

10 energy statutes and regulations.

11 So when they have a statement.saying "We

12 expect that under this statute this kind of hearing

13 will get the full panoply of hearing rights." If

14 we're free to ignore or work around the Appeal Board

15 decision, why can't we look to that Joint Committee

16 statement and say "The statute does embrace this kind

17 of right"?

18 MS. SIMON: Well, there's a distinction

19 between the statute that the Joint Commission was

20 talking about which is the Atomic Energy Act and the

21 EAJA.

22 JUDGE FARRAR: No. But if the Joint

23 Commission, if we can take the Joint Commission --

24 MS. SIMON: Right.

25 JUDGE FARRAR: -- and assuming it says --
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1 Well, they say it says that. the Atomic Energy Act

2 requires this kind of full-blown hearing. If that's

3 correct, then the EAJA requirement by statute would be

4 met. Would it not?.

5 MS. SIMON: Yes. But intervening court

6 decisions have decided that hearing on the record is

,7 not required. So a Section 554 hearing is not

8 required based on both Commission and court decision.

9 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. How is this affected

10 by this 30 or 40 year dance that the Commission did on

11 what the statute meant? First they said it meant one

12 thing. Then they said it meant another. And the

13 concurring judge in the Can case in the First Circuit

14 viewed that dance with some derision.

15 How does that play into here? Because the

16 Commission at one point was saying that this statute

17 requires certain specific on-the-record hearings. Now

18 they don't say that anymore.. Or would they say it if

19 we sent this case up to them and said, "Did what you

20 said sometimes in the past still apply to this kind of

21 peculiar case?"

22 MS. SIMON: Well, I wish I could read the

23 Commission's mind and tell you exactly what they were

24 thinking because it would make-my job easier. But I

25 think that the Commission's perspective now has more
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1 weight than the perspective 30 or 40 years ago because

2 the Commission's discussions in statements of

3 consideration as recent as the 2004 Part 2 rulemaking

4 indicate that whatever the Commission's ppsition was

5 back then their position now is that formal hearings

6 are not required.

7 JUDGE FARRAR: But the Can court didn't

8 accept that, did it? The Can court said, "Whether or

9 not that's true, your reg is sufficient."

10 MS. SIMON: Well, in the proceeding before

11 this Board, what the Commission says I think is going

12 to be controlling. And in a concurring opinion in the

13 Can case, I'm not sure how much weight I would give to

14 that.

15 JUDGE FARRAR: But even the - majority

16 opinion, did not endorse the Commission's

17 interpretation. It said, "We don't have to get to

18 this because your reg satisfies the APA."

19 MS. SIMON: Then the court didn't address

20 it directly.

21 JUDGE FARRAR: Right.

22 JUDGE HAWKENS: Do you think it would be

23 fair to say that the Atomic Energy Act given the way

24 it's been interpreted differently? Over the years on

25 the one hand it may mandate and on-the-record hearing
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1 more recently it does not mandate it. That it's

2 subject to two plausible interpretations. And then

3 under Nordic Village, the Supreme Court has said where

4 a. statute is subject to- two plausible interpretations

5 it's not unambiguous. And if it's not -- Excuse me.

.6 It is ambiguous. If it is ambiguous, there!s no

.7 unambiguous waiver of sovereign immunity.

8 MS. SIMON: Well, again --

9 JUDGE HAWKENS: *Did I make myself crystal

10 clear? I don't think so.

11 MS. SIMON: I'm not sure how the waiver of

12 sovereign immunity applies from the Atomic Energy Act

13 perspective. It certainly applies from the EAJA

14 perspective because the EAJA statute is the one that -

15

16 JUDGE HAWKENS: Because it would have to

17 require this particular hearing to be on the record

18 for a waiver of sovereign immunity. Correct?

19 MS. SIMON: Yes. But if the best that you

20 can conclude is that the statute is ambiguous then you

21 can't conclude clearly that there is intent for the

22 hearing to be on the, record.

23 JUDGE FARRAR: Except you say or Ms.

24 Sexton is going to tell us in a minute that in the

25 *second part of this argument that we should look for
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1 the overall rationale of what everybody intended here.

2 And she thinks that Mr. Geisen didn't -- Under that

3 thinking, Mr. Geisen did not incur any attorneys'

4 fees.

5 But if you're looking at the overall

6 rationale for one part of your argument, why can't we

7 look at the overall rationale for another? And if

8 it's ambiguous, the statute is-ambiguous, why does it

9 not fulfill the will of Congress to say "The statute

10 is ambiguous." They wanted people who have been put

11 upon by their Government to recover attorneys' fees

12 and this is classically, assuming you. lose on point

13 three, the kind of case that calls out for that.

14 MS. SIMON: Because if you're finding that

15 the hearing right comes under the Atomic -- is based

16 in the Atomic Energy Act, then the analysis is you

17 look for the words "on the record." And if you don't

18 see them, you look through legislative history and

19 other indicators. And if that legislative history is

20 ambiguous -- you find that it's not on the record --

21 that's the subtle case law and that's what courts

22 have decided.

23 So I find that difficult to see how the

24 Board could go against that. And that's completely

25 independent of the purpose of the EAJA statute.
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1 JUDGE HAWKENS: In Friends of the Earth,

2 the D.C. Circuit said you look at the nature of

3 interest at stake in the proceeding. Excuse me. The

4 nature of the issues to be resolved in the proceeding

5 that are determinative of whether it should be on the

6 record or not and they said, "Legislative facts need

7 not be on the record. Adjudicative facts need to be

8 on the record." Why doesn't that determine whether

9 the AEA required this to be on the record given the

10 nature of issues involved in this proceeding?

11 MS. SIMON: An agency can still provide

12 the necessary tools to determine the adjudicative

13 facts without its hearing procedures being strictly

14 under Section 554. That's exactly what the Commission

15 does. It has subpart G which has actually more than

16 what Section 554 requires.

17 And I think Friends of the Earth also said

18 that if an agency voluntarily provides those kind of

19 procedures that does not necessarily bring it within

20 the realm of the EAJA statute. It has to -- The

21 organic statute has to either say or the court has to

22 find that the hearing was held under Section 554.

23 JUDGE FARRAR: What if they didn't

24 voluntarily do it? Some wise person in the General

25 Counsel's Office says you have to do that under the

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com



2517

1 due process clause. Does that allow you to say it was

2 done voluntarily?

3 MS. SIMON: Well, the due process argument

4 is a different one I think because again it's not

5 required by statute strictly. You're saying it's

6 required by due process. And if you follow the Wong

7 Yang Sung case which basically says required by

8 statute, as required by statute or due process, then

9 you might reach that conclusion.

10 However, I'd like to address, the two

11 reasons why we think that's not appropriate.

12. JUDGE FARRAR: Okay.

13 MS. SIMON: First, Wong Yang Sung was

14 decided in 1950 and it's essentially questionable

15 precedent. Other courts or boards and agencies have

16 recognized this. It was legislatively overruled and

17 the Supreme Court upheld that legislation in 1955.

18 Since then the Supreme Court has never

19 cited or held based on that Wong Yang Sung proposition

20 in the many due process cases that it's addressed that

21 section 554 procedures are required. Because if that

22 rule was still in effect, then any case that

23 implicated due process would require a full section

24 554 hearing. And that simply isn't the law today.

25 Over those 60 years, the law has evolved and the
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1 Supreme Court in 1976 decided the Matthews v. Eldridge

2 case. And the balancing approach that they

3 implemented there has become the standard that courts

4 use to determine how much process or what process is

5 due.

6 And so we believe that the holding of Wong

.7 Yang Sung has been drastically limited. There are

8 administrative scholars who would agree. They've said-

9 things like it's been implicitly overruled. It's been

10 abandoned. The Supreme Court would not follow it if

11 squarely addresses the issue.

12 The second --

13 JUDGE FARRAR: Can we -- Oh, go ahead.

14 MS. SIMON: I'm sorry. The second reason

15 is regardless of its validity even if for argument

16 sake we say that it is valid, as JUDGE Hawkens pointed

17 out when Mr. Hibey was talking, there's a key

18 difference and we discussed this already. There's a

19 key difference between the EAJA statute and the

20 hearing under the Atomic Energy Act or any other

21 agency statute.

22 There's no question in this case that Mr.

23 Geisen received a full formal-like proceeding. But

24 just because a proceeding *is trial like it doesn't

25 mean it's under section 554.
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1 JUDGE FARRAR: Well, that's what the

2 Appeal Board held. It's been 20 years since that

3 Appeal Board decision. Is it incumbent on us to

4 examine the judicial precedence since then to see

5 whether it's still properly reasoned or are we

6 precluded from doing that by the Commission's

7 indication that the Appeal Board's decisions remain

8 binding precedent?

9 MS. SIMON: The Appeal Board's holding

10 would be binding on the Board. That wouldn't

11 necessarily preclude the Board from -- I'm not sure

12 whether the Board could actually hold differently if

13 it's precedent. But you could raise the issue with

14 the Commission, for example.

15 JUDGE FARRAR: So we thought-- Is that

16 your recommended course of action if we find ourselves

17 in that position that we say to the Commission that

18 we're bound by this? But there's a lot been going

19 since then, a lot of other thinking? Here's something

20 that might have not been considered. We invite you,

21 the Commission, to reconsider this matter.

22 MS. SIMON: If that's how the Board felt

23 that things came out, then yes. But we believe that

24 recent precedent hasn't changed anything.

25 I'd like to just acknowledge that there is
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1 a Ninth Circuit case called Collard v. Department of

2 Interior which addresses the EAJA issue and follows

3 the Wong Yang Sung case and the words attorneys see.

4 We feel that the case was wrongly decided.

5 And there's in a recent 2009 case before

6 the Interior Board of Land Appeals which is the board

1.7 from which the Collard decision was appealed, that

8 board specifically declined to extend the Collard

9 decision beyond the Ninth Circuit. And the reasoning

10 in -- The case is called Miller. -And I can give you

11 the citation if you need it but --

12 JUDGE FARRAR: Please.

13 MS. SIMON: Okay.

14 JUDGE FARRAR: But go ahead and finish it

15 up.

16 MS. SIMON: Okay. The argument that the

17 Interior Board of Land Appeals made is essentially

18 similar to what the footnote in the ALAB 929 decision.

19 And again for the reasons I've discussed we believe

20 that the Wong Yang Sung precedent is if not no longer

21 good law because it hasn't been expressly overruled by

22 the Supreme Court it's been -- It's not longer -- It

23 should not be followed.

24 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay.

II 25 MS. SIMON: And let me give you the
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1 citation.

2 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay.

3 MS. SIMON: Okay. It's called Robert W.

4 and Marjorie E. Miller. The case number is IBLA 2007-

5 133. And the citation is 177 IBLA 352 and it's 2009.

6 And I see my time is' up. But if you have

7 any further questions, I'll address them.

8 JUDGE FARRAR: Yes. There was a footnote

9 in the West Chicago case upon which you rely. Is it

10 Footnote 11? What do you do with that?

11 MS. SIMON: I'll need to take a look. I

12 don't have it with me.

13 JUDGE FARRAR: All right.

14 MS. SIMON: I have the case. Let me just

15 find the footnote. So the footnote basically is

16 citing Wong Yang Sung. Our argument is the same.

17, That case was decided, in 1983. It's a footnote. It's

18 not something that they relied on to decide the case.

19 JUDGE FARRAR: Except it's introduced by,

20 of course, like everybody gets this. No?

21 MS. SIMON: That's one court's opinion.

22 JUDGE FARRAR: Or of course, because the

23 Supreme Court ruled that way.

24 MS. SIMON: Perhaps. But for the reasons

25 I've stated the case is a questionable precedent. And
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1 I think the Appeal Board realized that as well when

2 they put the "but see Matthews v. Eldridge" in the

3 footnote.

4 JUDGE FARRAR: Did Congress overrule that

5 thinking of Yang Sung? Did Congress overrule that

6 thinking or did they just sayý we want to do it

7 differently and here's a different procedure?

8 MS. SIMON: Did they overrule it? I'm not

9 sure --

10 JUDGE FARRAR: When Congress overruled,

11 legislatively overruled, the Supreme Court's decision

12 and set up a different special proceeding for deport

13 to immigration or deportation cases? Were they

14 rejecting the underlying philosophy of the Supreme

15 Court decision? Or were they -- Or did they just say

16 "Well, we prefer to do it in this different fashion"

17 which gets a better result?

18 MS. SIMON: My understanding is that the

19 specific issue in that case was that you had

20 essentially the prosecutor and judge were the same

21 person. So you didn't have the separation of

22 functions that's required in the APA. And I'm not

23 entirely sure what the objection was. But I think it

24 had to do with the fact that Congress wanted to keep

25 that because I believe it's still -- the Immigration
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1 law still has that and it's only by regulation that

2 they get an independent judge.

3 JUDGE FARRAR: I think that takes care of

4 all of our questions. If you want to add anything or

5

6 MS. SIMON: I think that's it. Thank you.

7 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. Thank you, Ms.

8 Simon.

9 JUDGE HAWKENS: Thank you.

10 JUDGE FARRAR: Mr. Hibey, five minutes for

11 rebuttal.

12 MR. HIBEY: Yes. Thank you, Your Honor.

13 The Friends of the Earth case indeed as

14 pointed out by JUDGE Hawkens focuses on the nature of

15 the case of the issues to be resolved. In that case,

16 it was a withdraw proceeding which is very different

17 than what we are facing here. And, yes, indeed

18 legislative facts as opposed to adjudicative facts

19 were considered to be at issue in that particular

20 case, thus, taking the fee petition out of the realm

21 of EAJA.

22 What the court further said in that case

23 which I think is really very interesting in making

24 that point about the nature of the case and the kinds

25 of facts that had to be determined said that in an
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1 accusatory setting which is most certainly what we had

2 here in this debarment proceeding you have a different

3 situation and a different, shall we say, demand on the

4 issues associated with in this case in EAJA a

5 petition. The nature of the case here was identical

6 if you will to the criminal case. The jeopardy to

7 liberty in the criminal case was not at stake here,

8 but the jeopardy to this man's livelihood certainly

9 was. by the fact of the debarment having such an

10 immediate effect on him.

11 Now this Wong Yang Sung case, I don't know

12 that it is questionable precedent at least as we're

13 discussing it here. No one is standing up and saying

14 that they've got it.wrong about the immigration laws

15 and the Immigration Service having be a sole, an

16 exclusive authority over the handling of immigration

17 cases, thus, taking the holding of the case and

18 rendering ita nullity.

19 What you have here is something that again

20 goes to the nature of the&case and you can understand.

21 if you try to harmonize Justice Scalia's opinion with

22 Justice Jackson's opinion it might very well, which is

23 a challenge, turn the nature of that case of the Yang

24 case.

25 Entry to the United States is not a right.
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1 It's a privilege and because it is a privilege it can

2 be revoked. Whereas, here you have an unlicensed

3 individual whose loss of his property right to a

4 livelihood is not the loss of a privilege. It is the

5 loss of a right. And I think that that distinction is

6 extremely important to understand because it goes to

7 the very nature of the case we're dealing with here.

8 Now when we further attempt to probe the

9 nature of the case we should ask ourselves the

10 question of what role, if any, did the fact that the

11 case was on the record have with respect to its

12 ultimate deposition. I say everything. How could

13 there ever have been a review? How could there have

14 ever been the ability to track the record carefully in

15 reaching, in deliberating and in reaching, your

16 conclusions?

17 JUDGE FARRAR: But the staff will say they

18 agree with you. But that just shows the wisdom of the

19 Commission within their discretion directing that that

20 be the procedure followed. They'll say, "Are you

21 suggesting the Commission was required to do that?"

22 MR. HIBEY: Yes. It's a matter of due

23 process. There's no question in my mind about it.

24 You can hail a person in here from the 8th to the 12th

25 of December after having debarred him effectively for
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1 over three and a half years. And then have a hearing

2 and in no way memorialize it so that the decision can

3 be understood and reviewed.

4 It seems to me that there is no question.

5 The fact that they don't say on-the-record, that's

6 been dealt with by the courts. They say, "Look. It's

7 not a. talisman. What we want to do is get functional

8 here.

9 JUDGE FARRAR: And is that your strongest

10 argument for that? The statement of the Joint

11 Committee that says that's what they'intended?

12 MR. HIBEY: Yes. My time is up on this

13 particular issue.

14 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. I think we fully

15 understand the issue.

16 MR. HIBEY: Okay.

17 Go ahead.

18 JUDGE HAWKENS: Mr. Hibey, I have one

19 final question.

20 MR. HIBEY: Please, Your Honor.

21 JUDGE HAWKENS: But to me it's central to

22 resolution of this issue. And I don't think you have

23 identified anything in the statute or the legislative

24 history which unequivocally expresses Congress'

25 intent, not the intent of due process, but Congress'
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1 intent that this be an on-the-record section 554

2 proceeding.

3 MR. HIBEY: Yes. I grant you that. But

4 I think the remedial nature of the statute that we're

5 dealing with together with the functional approach in

6 that Yang case that says in essence -- It doesn't say

7 it, but I interpret it as such -- that Congress isn't

8 going to sit around and say, "Due process doesn't

9 apply." The fact that they have issued a statute that

10 is designed to be remedial in nature to provide a

11 clearer understanding of what the panoply of rights

12 should be within the context of fairness and due

13 process in a situation where, the Government is

14 overreaching, it seems to me not to be a stretch even

15 though it hasn't been said talismanically, if there's

16 such a word, that it hasn't been said that it must be

17 on the record.

18 That's what I think we're dealing with

19 here. It is the competition between the silence of

20 the record and the tug of sovereign immunity and the

21 waiver of it versus I think the overwhelming principle

22 that adheres in every legislation. Justice Jackson

23 saw it that way. I don't think that whatever has

24 happened since that case since its holding takes away

25 from that proposition. Due process inheres in
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1 everything that the Congress passes for enactment into

2 law.

3 This case cries out for the recognition

4 ultimately of the due process implications and

5 consequences associated with what we've been

6 litigating here which is the need for this man to

.,7 recover and have the right under the EAJA to pursue

8 the payment of fees in a case where he prevailed.

9 JUDGE FARRAR: Why don't we wrap up this

10 portion of the argument on that note? Assuming you

11 convinced us with that, now you have to convince us

12 that this case isn't in fact in the circumstances of

13 it the kind of thing that Congress intended to deal

14 with which gets us into the second and third parts of

15 the argument.

16 And thank you, both of you, for those

17 arguments. They were very well presented and answered

18 all our questions.

19 Mr. Hibey, I think you go first on this

20 one also.

21 MR. HIBEY: The issue here as framed by

22 the Panel is whether Mr. Geisen actually incurred --

23 Let me read that again with the emphasis that I have

24 on it. Whether Mr. Geisen actually incurred for

25 purposes of EAJA fees for purposes of EAJA and whether
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1 in light of the fee arrangements an award could

2 benefit.

3 JUDGE FARRAR: Give us the facts first.

4 If you win this case, who writes the check? The NRC

5 or the Treasury or does it matter? Maybe that doesn't

6 matter.

7 MR. HIBEY: I don't -- Well, the short

8 answer is I don't know the answer to the question:

9 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. Staff will tell us.

10 MR. HIBEY: But I would assume that this

11 would be the agency's liability.

12 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. Who does --

13 MR. HIBEY: The only way the statute works

14 I think is that the agency feels the bite.

15 JUDGE FARRAR: To whom do they write it?

16 MR. HIBEY: To Mr. Geisen.

17 JUDGE FARRAR: What's he do with it?

18 MR. HIBEY: Whatever he does with it he

19 may do.

20 JUDGE FARRAR: He doesn't owe it to you.

21 MR. HIBEY: No.

22 JUDGE FARRAR: You got paid a lot of money

23 for this case.

24 MR. HIBEY: I was. paid a lot of money. I

25 grant you that.
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1 JUDGE FARRAR: I'm not suggesting you

2 weren't worth it.

3 MR. HIBEY: Well, thank you. We felt we

4 were.

5 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. But the agency --

6 Okay. So he doesn't give it to you. Does the company

7 give him a call and say, "Remember all the -- We stood

8 by you through thick and thin. Send us that check"?

9 MR. HIBEY: The company might do that. I

10 don't know.

11 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: Is there an agreement in

12 place with the company that if he prevails here he

13 would give them the money?

14 MR. HIBEY: No.

15 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: That you know of.

16 MR. HIBEY: That I know, no.

17 JUDGE FARRAR: Do you know that there is

18 not an agreement?

19 MR. HIBEY: I know there is not such an

20 agreement. What we have is the undertaking that was

21 in place and under which he operated through the

22 course of this case. It was an undertaking that said

23 "We'll advance you the fees, but we can ask for them

24 back if in the sole discretion of the company we

25 decide that your conduct was" ..
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1 JUDGE FARRAR: Right. In other words,

2 they don't ask for them back. If he wins, they ask

3 for them back. If they say, "You're a worse guy than

4 we thought you were we're not covering you."

5 MR. HIBEY: Yes.

6 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: But when does that end?

7 Can they ask for them back now?

8 MR. HIBEY: Well, I would assume that as

9 a practical matter they won't because we won. But

10 could they ask for them now? That's a statute of

11 limitations question it would seem to me. When does

12 their right to ask under this particular undertaking

13 attach? And then you count however many years the

14 statute of limitations of I guess Ohio would permit.

15 That would be my answer.

16 JUDGE FARRAR: Suppose they had an

17 agreement with him that they would advance these fees,

18 but if he ever did have a fee recovery he would have

19 to give that to them.

20 MR. HIBEY: That's would be a subrogation

21 right not here.

22 JUDGE FARRAR: Suppose they did have that

23 here.

24 MR. HIBEY: I don't know that that changes

25 the equation to be honest with you. It would then
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1 fall into the kind of analysis that we've seen in some

2 of the cases regarding insurance where insurance

3 companies do subrogate where --

4 JUDGE FARRAR: And that subrogation does

5 not defeat the right.

S6. MR. HIBEY: No.

7 JUDGE FARRAR: So you're saying

-8 subrogation, even if there were subrogation here, it

9 doesn't defeat it.

10 MR. HIBEY: Correct. Because it's the

11 purpose of the statute that we're talking about here

12 that's so important. It is the -- I'll use this

13 phrase although -- It's Government overreaching as to

14 Mr. Geisen that for which now we're here asking for

15 his fees.

16 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. But Congress -- This

17 is the argument I asked the staff about. If you're

18 going to do rationale under one section, let's do it

19 under the other. Congress as I understand EAJA was

20 worried that some people would be oppressed by the

21 Government and would have to take it because they

22 didn't have the money to fight it.

23 This guy had the money to fight it, not

24 his money but someone backing him. So why should we

25 hold that EAJA was intended to reach his case? He, if
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1 you prevail on Part 3, was oppressed by the

2 Government. But he fought back against it and in fact

3 in front of us he prevailed. So justice was done and

4 the EAJA doesn't come into play.

5 MR. HIBEY: Well, it is again the question

6 of whether an indemnity would cancel out the situation

7 in which he found himself, lived through and defended

8 against. What would happen if the fact that he had

9 been indemnified were to cancel out this right, it

10 would mean that anybody who's insured, anybody who has

11 this indemnity arrangement, in this case, a revocable

12 one would allow the Government to take a shot at him

13 if you will because they know that they can take

14 aggressive actions, unjustified actions and never have

15 to account for it and thereby continue that kind of

16 conduct without accountability.

17 The EAJA is designed to make the

18 Government accountable for its overreaching and its --

19 JUDGE FARRAR: It's designed to make

20 Government accountable to those people who otherwise

21 couldn't fight it. It excludes people and

22 organizations with a net worth over X dollars and says

23 those people can hold the Government'accountable on

24 their own. We're worried about the "little guy" who's

25 going to get steamrollered.

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.comv



2534

1 MR. HIBEY: Well, make no mistake. This

2 is a little guy.

3 JUDGE FARRAR: I know. He's a little guy.

4 But he had a big guy behind him.

5 MR. HIBEY: He had a big guy that was

6 prepared to support him, who did so, but who did so on

7 condition, the condition being we can change our minds

8 about this and not cover everything. I can tell you

9 that did happen.

10 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: What happened?

11 MR. HIBEY: It did happen. He's not

12 covered. For example, we have given you the petition

13 for sur. That's not on the company. It's on us, the

14 lawyers. I mean I tell you that and at the same time

15 I'll tell you that it's relevant.

16 JUDGE HAWKENS: Well, it is because that's

17 part of the criminal proceeding. Isn't it?

18 MR. HIBEY: Well, more than that. No, it

19 is part of the criminal proceeding. But it's

20 irrelevant in any event because we don't think

21 indemnity is relevant. And the only reason why I

22 brought it up is because frankly I'm a little rankled

23 that the staff should argue that because we accounted

24 for over $4 million in legal fees that somehow this is

25 just a poke in the eye that really has no support in
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1 the case law.

2 This man is just trying to vindicate his

3 good name. That's why we filed that thing. And

4 that's why we did so even when the company said we're

5 not doing it.

6 JUDGE FARRAR: Let's go back to the

7 beginning. Who hired --

8 MR.-HIBEY: He retained us. He retained

9 us.

10 JUDGE FARRAR: So the company said to him,

11 "Go get a lawyer." Or the company said to him, "We

12 have a good lawyer who's good at this and we'll pay

13 for him."

14 MR. HIBEY: Well, by half. What happened

15 was the corporate -- the law firm representing the

16 company identified a number of different lawyers for

17 various individuals to consider retaining. They

18 understood that that retention would involve an

19 undertaking by the individual. That went between the

20 individual and the company that provided that the

21 company would advance fees and expenses subject to

22 this condition. That is to say a determination in the

23 sole discretion of the company to --

24 JUDGE FARRAR: In that sense, he hired you

25 directly.
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1 MR. HIBEY: Yes.

2 JUDGE FARRAR: And does that help your

3 case that he incurred the fees even though he always

4 knew they'd be handled?

5 MR. HIBEY: Yes. Because that's why when

6 I=-

7 JUDGE FARRAR: Is that different from if

8 the company said "Here's our lawyer. He'll represent

9 you"?

10 MR. HIBEY: Yes. I think so. That's comp

11 served. That's where there was no question. -Here he

12 was always operating under a question. And the

13 company indeed did pay. So there's no confusion about

14 that.

15 But the relationship is between him and

16 me. I have no fiduciary obligation to the company.

17 It is a relationship between Mr., Geisen and myself,

18 our firm, and then a relationship between Mr. Geisen

19 and FENOC in the nature of an undertaking I don't

20 think he signed. So that's how that works.

21 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. You've got the --

22 Go ahead.

23 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: But it's not

24 inconceivable given the outcome of the Ohio court case

25 that given that he prevails and gets this fairly large
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1 check that First Energy could invoke the words of the

2 indemnification agrieement and say, "We want our money"

3 and basically limit it to that check.

4 MR. HIBEY: That is correct.

5 JUDGE FARRAR: You've got the -- I assume

6 you've. got the insurance cases on your side and that

7 it doesn't matter whether the insurance company is

8 subrogated or not. Do .,you have any employment

9 indemnity cases? Have there been any actually decided

10 : in your favor as opposed to JUDGE Posner going on

11 about all the different situations. that might be

12 covered?

13 MR. HIBEY: No. I'd say JUDGE Posner's

14 reputation is well-known for going on and brilliantly

15 SO.

16 JUDGE FARRAR: Right.

17 MR. HIBEY: I took the occasion which is

18 described as dicta and probably some law professor

19 will affirm that it is dicta to give guidance to the

20 district courts of his circuit and stepped out and

21 gave a detailed description of what that court, that

22 circuit's, guidance would be on the issue of indemnity

23 when it is injected into a fee petition situation.

24 And we believe that that is respectable jurisprudence

25 that ought to be seriously considered.
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1 JUDGE FARRAR: Except he said after

2 discussing an insurance case he said something along

3 the lines "Of course, it doesn't matter who the

4 indemnator was" and "maybe I wasn't on my toes that

5 day." But I didn't know why that was "Of course, it

6 doesn't matter." I mean, I wish he would have

1\7 elaborated a little more on why the "of course."

8 MR. HIBEY:- Well, I think' he attempted in

9 his language in that opinion to provide the "of

10 course" in the examples that he was referencing, the

11 insurance company, the union council, the rich uncle.

12 JUDGE FARRAR: I didn't get that one

13 either.

14 MR. HIBEY: Yeah. That one we had to sit

15 a look at a little more closely. We didn't expect to

16 see a rich uncle.

17 JUDGE FARRAR: I understood the rich

18 uncle.

19 MR. HIBEY: We understand, but --

20 JUDGE FARRAR: Then saying that the person

21 who benefitted didn't have to repay the rich uncle.

22 I didn't get that one either.

23 MR. HIBEY: Well, he said and I think that

24 he promised to pay the rich uncle. But whether that

25 promise is met by him is his business. And because it
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1 is his business, the recipient's business, then it

2 points out the other irrelevance of the question where

3 he might have, gotten the money from in order to

4 defend.

5 And this situation in our. view that's

6 certainly the case because of the nature of the case.

7 And--

8 JUDGE FARRAR: He, JUDGE Posner, says "The

9 insurance, the unions, all these cases are the same.

10 He says, for example, "We don't want to. discourage" --

11 "The law should encourage people to get insurance."

12 And then he says, "It doesn't matter who the

13 indemnitor is."

14 But do we want to encourage people to have

15 indemnification? In other words, we want to encourage

16 insurance. But why do we want to encourage

17 indemnification by your employer? In other words, to

18 lump them all in the same kettle,: don't you have to

19 have some policy reason why this would be a good thing

20 for the law generally? By giving him recovery we

21 would encourage employers. We would not discourage

22 employers from backing their people.

23 MR. HIBEY: Well --

24 JUDGE FARRAR: You're almost as puzzled by

25 the questions as I am.
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1 MR. HIBEY: Yeah. I think it's -- We need

2 to reorder the values that we're trying to vindicate

3 here. Again, we're anchored in the policy behind the

4 EAJA. The policy behind the EAJA is to cause

5 Government to be accountable for its improper

*6 overreaching in the case of an individual.

>7 JUDGE FARRAR: So it's not enough that he

8 was represented by counsel and prevailed in front of

9 us, thereby sending a signal to the Government "Don't

10 overreach." That signal won't be listened to unless

11 the Government has to write a check to him.

12 MR. HIBEY: Well, that signal is only

13 completely, shall we say, illuminated by the

14 substantiality of the unjustified conduct of the

15 Government. This is not every case. This is not to

16 suggest and please don't paint me this way as someone

17 who feels that just because we won there's always a

18 right to go after the Government. Not at all.

19 But in a very limited set of circumstances

20 controlled by the substantial justification principle,

21 the Act has as its policy provision or recognizes the

22 fact that compensating the prevailing party is a way

23 to allow the little person to seek vindication of his

24 rights, discourage the Government from going down that

25 path another time against another individual.
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1 JUDGE FARRAR: Except that there are --

2 MR. HIBEY: And the fact that there is

3 insurance around or a rich uncle or a union to support

4 the effort is absolutely irrelevant. So when you

5 wrote, when the Panel wrote, whether Mr. Geisen

6 actually incurred fees that said to me, "I'd better

7 strap on my seatbelt because I'm going to be asked a

8 lot of questions about the man receiving these kinds

9 of funds."

10 But it is that he incurred which according

11 to the dictionary is to take on a liability. That's

12 what he took on.

9 13 JUDGE FARRAR: Let's skip back to your

14 point about sending the Government a message.

15 MR. HIBEY: Right.

16 JUDGE FARRAR: There are some observers of

17 the Commission over the years who would say that the

18 problem with enforcement particularly when it comes to

19 large companies is not dramatic, unjustified,

20 overreaching but the opposite, not doing enough. Is

21 that a policy that we -- In other words, we don't want

22 to discourage the staff from going after -- And we

23 said this ten times in the majority decision or in my

24 concurring decision. We don't want to discourage the

9 25 staff from going after people who are bad actors who
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1 are dangerous to the rest of the community.

2 If you insist on sending them this

3 illumination, the next time will some boss say "Boy,

4 this looks like a great case. But I don't want to go

5 through that again and have to write a check from

6 Commission funds for $250,000. Let's not bring this

,7 case." Is that something we don't want to be a part

8 of?

9 MR. HIBEY: I don't think you want to be

10 part of a boss who thinks that way. This is not to

11 dampen aggressive and conscientious efforts on the

12 part of the staff to pursue wrongdoing. It is to do

13 it properly. And that is an altogether different

14 situation. And maybe that's part three. Maybe part

15 three in the inquiry should have preceded part two.

16 This is not designed at all. We have no

17 wish at all that the NRC stand down from its

18 responsibilities in the world of enforcement.

19 What we are saying is that they should be

20 held accountable for enforcement situations that are

21 wrong. And I'm not going to try and cast a huge paw

22 over everything. The only case I know is the one that

23 brings me here. This man was wronged. They should

24 not get off the hook simply because a company has

25 advanced funds to allow him to do that which under no
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1 circumstances he could have done on his own resources,

2 resources which have been, shall we *say, stagnate for

3 sure since all of this was visited upon him.

4 JUDGE HAWKENS: Can you distinguish the

5 Paisley case out of the Fourth Circuit please?

6 MR. HIBEY: Well, let me try. The Paisley

7 case is about money that the Government was seeking to

8 recovek from various litigants who had received

9 severance payments from Boeing before they took

10 Government jobs, Government appointments. There's no

11 indication that the litigants were in jeopardy of

12 losing their Government appointments or being thrown

13 out of, shall we say, their life-long means of

14 livelihood which was the case of Mr. Geisen. So I

15 think those are distinguishing factors.

16 They spent years of their time fighting

17 the Government and indeed more was incurred in fees

18 than --

19 JUDGE HAWKENS: Let me -- The particular

20 holding I'm talking about is and I'll read it "we hold

21 that to effectuate the purposes of EAJA the claimant

22 with a legally-enforceable right to full

23 indemnification of attorney fees from a solvent third

24 party cannot be deemed to have incurred that expense

25 for purposes of EAJA."
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MR. HIBEY: Can't distinguish. Gotta

disagree. Disagreement is embodied in the dissent.

The dissent got it right. The dissent said that

denying compensation because of a collateral source to

defray the expenses permits the Government to take

unjustified positions against anyone. That's real.

He shouldn't be the firstpocket to pay

when you've got the EAJA that recognizes a fault-based

obligation to pay.

JUDGE HAWKENS: Are you on board with in

Wilson the Federal Circuit essentially held it so long

as there's an attorney-client relationship and the

litigant prevails and is otherwise eligible under

EAJA? Then he or she, the litigant, has incurred fees

and that can be the end of the inquiry.

MR. HIBEY: Yes. You know? I don't know

that they say that that's the end of the inquiry. It

is -- it addresses.the issue of incurring.

JUDGE HAWKENS: Incurring. That's - So

you would simply look to the relationship of the

attorney-client relationship and whether the litigant

is otherwise eligible under EAJA. And that would

resolve the incurring issue.

MR. HIBEY: Well, I think that I don't

disagree with that principle. Whether I would anchor
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1 it entirely on that, I need to think about it a little

2 bi t more. But.certainly I don't disagree with that as

3 an opening principle and an operative 'principle in

4 determining the question.

5 There you see in Wilson 'they were more --

6 He was interested in the question of what is it meant

7 to incur. In Paisley, 'they I think use the words

8 "actually incur" and went on to say "It doesn't matter

9 whether we use the word 'actually', or not..

10 I think that that tells you a bit about

11 the thought processes at work among these various

12 courts. And it probably heightens the challenge

13 before this Panel to attempt to make sense of all this

14 or to chart its own course. But I think the

15 principles are there for this Panel to conclude that

16 the incurring of the liability because of an indemnity

17 that was operative, a revocable one at that, is

18 irrelevant in the face of. a situation where the

19 petitioner was represented by counsel and ultimately

20 prevailed and that his request for legal fees isn't

21 dampened or chilled or otherwise rendered nugatory by

22 virtue of the fact that he did incur these fees or

23 actually received the benefit of payment for them.

24 JUDGE HAWKENS: Do you see any problem in

25 a case like this where it would appear from the record
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1 that any award will go to Geisen and be kept by Geisen

2 and it almost appears in the nature of a damages award

3. to him?

4 MR. HIBEY: It does. And I'll frank to

5 tell you that I was discouraged from arguing to this

6 Panel that these are damages to be calculated under

7 this statute by virtue of legal fees. I really think

8 they are damages that the law says are recoverable

9 according to the calculation that will be arrived at

10 respecting legal fees and expenses. I don't -- You

11 drew me out on that, Your Honor.

12 JUDGE HAWKENS: That argument, of course,

13 runs head first into sovereign immunity principle.

14 MR. HIBEY: No, it doesn't. Respectfully,

15 it does not. You take the --

16 JUDGE HAWKENS: Why am I not surprised he

17 said that?

18 (Laughter.)

19 MR. HIBEY: No, it doesn't. We have the

20 space within the waiver of sovereign immunity to

21 justify the recovery. And without getting into the

22 land of damages as it is understood in the tort law

23 within the framework of the EAJA itself, there's room

24 for compensation here.

25 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: Mr. Hibey, let's assume
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1 that the initial order was not made immediately

2 effective. Would you see Would you argue

3 differently today?

4 MR. HIBEY: I -- That's a great question.

5 I wish I had a great answer. That was certainly -- I

6 don't know. HOw is that? I don't know because so

7 much damage was done here because he was immediately

8 debarred --

9 JUDGE FARRAR: Why do you think--

10 MR. HIBEY: -- and never had a chance to

11 defend himself for years.

12 JUDGE FARRAR: After you finish- you can

13 think about that some more because that answer will be

14 even more relevant on Part 3 of today's argument. Let

15 me ask you a question.

16 MR. HIBEY: Oh, I can deal with that on

17 Part 3.

18 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. Let's deal with it

19 thoroughly there. Let me ask you a question. For

20 purposes of analogizing Mr. Geisen's situation to the

21 insurance company cases, does it matter whether Mr.

22 Geisen bargained for this coverage, if I can use that

23 word, as part of his initial employment with the

24 company rather than having it offered to him

25 afterwards?
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S1 In other words, the law encourages people

2 to go get insurance and get coverage. So we're not

3 going to penalize them for not getting insurance. Is

4 it a different situation if Mr. Geisen said to the

5 company, "I like your job offer. But if you don't

6 cover me for attorneys' fees, I can't take the job"?

7 Or whether that was just an after-the-fact deal? Is

8 one of them stronger for analogy than the other?

9 MR. qIBEY: I think -- I don't know the

10 answer to that either because I can't speculate on

11 that. What I do know is that his employment at that

12 level there is in return for his employment and the

13 quid for this services is not only a salary which

14 everybody wants to focus, but also the attendant

15 benefits and responsibilities that come with the

16 package, you know, retirement.

17 JUDGE FARRAR: So. he didn't have to

18 bargain for it specifically if it was part of the

19 package.

20 MR. HIBEY: Yes.

21 JUDGE FARRAR: And he wouldn't be stronger

22 if he had -- Well, we don't know anything on this

23 record about his original employment.

24 MR. HIBEY: No. I would tell the Court

25 that I do not believe there was any discussion of that
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1 because Ohio law provides for that there may be

2 indemnity. And then the bylaws of the company said

3 there shall be one. And then you go to undertaking

4 which sets out the terms of the indemnity as to him.

5 Are there any other questions?

6 (off the record discussion.)

7 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: This may go without

8 saying --

9 JUDGE FARRAR: Mr. Hibey, if we eventually

10 decide we need it you can get that company bylaw.

il MR. HIBEY: Yes.

12 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: Let's just get straight.

13 Mr. Geisen did not have any out-of-pocket expenses

14 associated with this whole proceeding and I'm not

15 talking about little --

16 MR. HIBEY: I appreciate that. Yeah. To

17 my knowledge, no. When he came to the city, those

18 expenses were part of the billing that would cover

19 those out-of-pockets. So I think it's safe to say on

20 the basis of what I know standing here. today he did

21 not permanently lose money for those expenses.

22 JUDGE FARRAR: Mr. Hibey, I think you've

23 answered all our questions. We'll give you some time

24 for rebuttal if needed.

25 MR. HIBEY: Thank you.
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1 JUDGE FARRAR:' Ms. Sexton.

2 MS. SEXTON: Good morning again, Your

3 Honor. Just quickly to answer your earlier question

4 that you asked Mr. Hibey, Section 504(d) states that

5 "these shall be paid by any agency over which the

6 party prevails from any funds made available to the

7 agency by appropriation or other source."

8 JUDGt FARRAR: So you write the check.

9 MS. SEXTON: So the funds would come from

10 the NRC, not from the Department of Treasury.

11 JUDGE FARRAR: And you would make it to

12 Mr. Geisen.

13 MS. SEXTON: But it sounds like -- Right.

14 So, as we heard from Mr. Hibey, there's a lot of talk

15 about damages, not a lot of talk about attorneys'

16 fees. This is the case of attorneys' fees, not paying

17 excess money to Mr. Geisen, not paying damages for

18 whatever overreach that he thinks the Government

19 committed against him.

20 Mr. Geisen bears the burden of proving

21 that he actually incurred legal fees under the EAJA.

22 As the regulation at 12.105 say, "A prevailing

23 applicant may receive an award for fees and expenses

24 incurred in connection with the proceeding where a

25 significant and discrete substantive portion of the
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1 proceeding unless the position of the Commission over

2 which the applicant has prevailed was substantially

3 justified."

4 Now as we know the primary intent of

5 Congress in creating the EAJA was to diminish-the

6 deterrent effect of the expenses involved in seeking

7 review or defending against unreasonable action. As

8 one court has said, "the appropriate inquiry is

9 therefore whether a party would as a practical matter

10 have been deterred from litigating had it been known

11 that fee-shifting award was not available upon a

12 successful conclusion.' Because of Mr. Geisen's

13 indemnification agreement, he was not such a party.

7 14 JUDGE FARRAR: So you disagree that

15 there's a second purpose here. In other words, the

16 purpose is to make sure the little guy can stand up

17 and fight. It's not -- There's no purpose to send a

18 message to the agency "Don't do this again because

19 you're going to have to'use some of your budget."

20 MS. SEXTON: There's definitely a part of

21 that.

22 JUDGE FARRAR: There is. Okay.

23 MS. SEXTON: That'.s the policy argument

24 that we want to allow the little guys to be able to

25 take up cases against the, Government to ensure that
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1 the Government is in all instances doing the right

2 thing. Absolutely.

3 But in this case Mr. Geisen had his fees

4 paid for the entire time. He racked up to our

.5 knowledge $4.2 million, in fees. It's not an

6 insignificant sum of money. And for someone who was

7 presumably under this great risk of having to repay

8 those fees who as we've seen from his affidavit would

9 not have been able to pay $4.2 million. I'm not

.10 really sure where the deterrent effect comes into play

11 if he was truly under the impression that he would

12 potentially have to pay these fees back were he to

13 lose at the NRC level.

14 JUDGE FARRAR: Under the view you just

15 said we can write this decision in five minutes.

16 MS; SEXTON: There are d couple reasons we

17 think you can write this decision in five minutes,

18 Your Honor.

19 JUDGE FARRAR: Is this your strongest,

20 simplest point? Because we're going to have to face

21 do we write on all three. In other words, all you

22 need to do is win on one.

23 MS. SEXTON:' Right.

24 JUDGE FARRAR: You don't have to win on

25 all three. Is this really that simple?
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MS. SEXTON: I think it truly is that

simple. Absolutely. As we were just told, Mr. Geisen

didn't pay any fees. He was not subject to a

contingency agreement where he would have to repay in

the event that you were to determine that he should be

awarded attorneys' fees. He didn't have to pay

anything for the indemnification agreement.

As Mr. Hibey just said that as a practical

matter FENOC is not going to revoke the

indemnification agreement. So in the future he's not

presumably going to be under any sort of new

obligation to repay those fees. And as we know Mr.

Geisen was not represented pro bono. So all the other

cases that Mr. Geisen's counsel stated in his reply to

us, they're not on point. Our cases that we cited

under indemnification agreements those are the cases

that this Board should look to.

JUDGE HAWKENS: Can you -- let's talk

about -- am I pronouncing correct -- the Seventh

Circuit case, JUDGE Posner's --

MS. SEXTON: Yes.

JUDGE HAWKENS: -- view of the law.

MS. SEXTON: Right.

JUDGE HAWKENS: Why is that wrong?

MS. SEXTON: As. we stated and as Mr. Hibey
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1 just said, we do believe that that's dicta. JUDGE

2 Posner --

3 JUDGE HAWKENS: But why is it wrong? Why

4 is not persuasive dicta? Why shouldn't we adopt it?

5 MS. SEXTON: Because what he has said has

6 actually gone against the cases in Paisley and in

7 Conserve. He tried to distinguish those cases. But

8 in the Fovano case or however we want to pronounce

9 that there was actually a -- He tried to say there was

10 no distinction between an individual who is

11 indemnified and an individual whose legal fees were

12 paid by an insurer. And in those case, in the

13 insurance cases, there was actually an exchange of

14 money for those services or either paying into an

15 insurance agreement, giving money each month or each

16 quarter or whatever in order to have those fees be

17 able to be refuted in the event that you're going to

18 need an attorney.

19 The same thing in the cases with union

20 dues. You pay union dues and in the event that you

21 need it, the union will provide you counsel. With the

22 rich uncle, there's a contingent fee agreement whereby

23 if the rich uncle gives the person money there was

24 that agreement in place at the time the money was

25 given that the individual would pay that money back in

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com



2555

1 the event the attorneys' fees were recouped. JUDGE

2 Posner did say that the individual could go out and

3 buy a car or do whatever that he wanted to do with the

4 money in the event that the rich uncle decided not to

5 take those fees back.

6 But in this instance we don't even have

7 that. FENOC has never said that if in the event that

8 Mr. Geisen was able to recover attorneys' -fees that he

9 would then have to pay those fees back to FENOC. As

10 Mr. Hibey just said, Mr. Geisen would take that money

11 and do whatever he pleased with it.

12 JUDGE HAWKENS: If there were a

13 requirement that he repay the company, would that make

14 a difference in the NRC staff's view of whether he

15 incurred?

16 MS. SEXTON: Not in this instance because

17 in that case he would be paying money back to an

18 organization that's not subject to the EAJA. That's

19 a different case in a pro bono type case where the

20 Congress has specifically said that they want pro bono

21 organizations, legal organizations, to be able to have

22 those fees paid back to them because it would detract

23 from an individual's ability who don't have the funds

24 to take those cases.

25 If pro bono organizations weren't able to
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1 get those EAJA fees, they probably wouldn't be able to

2 take up those causes. So it goes directly into the

3 intent behind EAJA which is not what we have here.

4 JUDGE FARRAR: Yeah. I understand the pro

5 bono. I have no trouble making the jump to the pro

6 bono case. It's a little harder for me to jump to the

7 insurance case. The pro bono case the person wouldn't

8 be represented.

9 The insurance case now the individual is

10 represented. If I make that jump, then it's a little

11 easier to make the jump to the third party indemnitor.

12 In other words, why is this different from the

13 insurance company?

14 Let's take your understanding of the

15 statute. Little person assets. Little person pro.

16 bono firm. Good. Come on in. You'll get -- You

17 weren't going to charge the person the fee. We'll

18 give you the fee. Is that -- In fact, is that clear

19 that in the pro bono cases the fee goes to the pro

20 bono organization?

21 MS. SEXTON: In some instances, the court

22 directly states that the fee. will go to the pro bono

23 organization. And in other case it appears to be

24 understood that that's where the money is going.

25 JUDGE FARRAR: Understood. Okay. Now you
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1 accept the legitimacy of the insurance cases.

2 MS.. SEXTON: To the extent that they

3 aren't applicable in this.

4 JUDGE FARRAR: Oh no. But how do you get

5 -- Tell me how you get from the pro bono cases to the

6 insurance cases.

7 MS. SEXTON: Because in the insurance

8 cases those individuals actually did incur fees to the

9 extent that they paid money to get that insurance

10 contract. So there were fees expended. I think some

11 courts would say that they could recover up to the

12 point that the funds that they have given to pay for

13 that insurance agreement.

14 JUDGE FARRAR: So it's like a co-op.

15 Twenty people paid a $5,000 premium. So the one who

16 gets hit in fact has put money into that pool. And so

17 now they are incurring fees that are coming out of

18 that pool. Okay.

19 MS. SEXTON: I hesitate to agree for not

20 completing understanding where you're going. I'm

21 sorry, Your Honor.

22 JUDGE FARRAR: I don't blame you.

23 JUDGE HAWKENS: Is it the fact that-the

24 insured is paying premiums?

25 MS. SEXTON: Yes, Your Honor.
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1 JUDGE HAWKENS: That's what in your view

2 makes it permissible.

3 MS. SEXTON: Correct. And as we've just

4 been told, Mr. Geisen incurred no out-of-pocket

5 expenses at any point of time for his proceeding.

6 JUDGE HAWKENS: Why can't you say that

7 this was but for this benefit the company is providing

8 he would have been receiving a greater salary? So it

9 is an out-of-pocket, functionally out-of-pocket.

10 MS. SEXTON: And, Your Honor, that piece

11 of evidence or at least a statement made by Mr. Hibey

12 at this late juncture in the proceeding- we have no

13 evidence to suggest that that was actually part of his

14 employment package. We have no documentation, nothing

15 of that nature. And in fact the staff would object to

16 him providing-that information at this late juncture.

17 I think it's been more than obvious that

18 that's the type of information that should have not

19 only been provided at the outset. But as we stated in

20 our answer about the indemnification, it's something

21 that should have come in far sooner.

22 JUDGE FARRAR: Would that make it --

23 Assume that had come in that they offered him

24 $100,000, three weeks vacation and no attorneys' fee

25 coverage.
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1 He says, "I'll take $95,000 and three

2 weeks vacation because I really want that attorneys'

3 fees." Is"that any different than if he took that

4 $.5,0.00 and said, "Okay. -You're not going to give me

5 any attorney fees. So I'll buy an insurance

6 contract"? In other words, his work is going toward

7 that. Whether or not that's how it happened, didn't

8 his work pay for this coverage?

9 MS. SEXTON: His work did pay for this

10 coverage. But in that instance my assumption on how

11 the corporate world works is that his employer

12 provides that coverage not out of the goodness of his

13 heart, but because it's in the best interest of the

14 company to have their individuals represented.

15 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: Is it the bottom line

16 for you that the out-of-pocket question is the

17 prevailing question? In other words, what if Mr.

18 Geisen'had decided to pay the money to have private

19 insurance which is very expensive?

20 Let's assume it was $30,000 a year, but it

21 only would have covered about $2 million, let's say.

22 And the company would have indemnified him for the

23 remaining $2 million. But he would have over a five

24 year employment been out $150,000 in insurance fees:

25 Would this change this picture at all for you?
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1 MS. SEXTON! There are a-lot of "what ifs"

2 in that question, Your Honor. And I think that, there

3 are parts of that question that might change the

4 staff's formulation of whether or not Mr. Geisen

5 incurred fees because there'are cases out there that

6 would suggest that he would be eligible to receive an

7 EAJA award in those cases.

8 But as we've been told that's not the case

9 that we have here. And I didn't hear from Mr. Hibey

10 that he's going to come in with any evidence that

11 suggests something like that. That being said, we

12 still believe that Paisley and Conserve are the

13 controlling precedence in this case.

14 JUDGE FARRAR: And, there are no -- Mr.

15 Hibey said there are no cases against you. Therer:are

16 no company provided cases where a person prevailed

17 under EAJA.

18 MS. SEXTON:' That's what we found, Your

19 Honor.

20 JUDGE FARRAR: And the fact that JUDGE

21 Posner's the smartest thinker in the entire legal

22 field shouldn't influence us.

23 MS. SEXTON: Judge Posner may in fact be

24 the smartest man in the entire legal field. That

25 being said, it still was not controlling for his
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1 decision. And when you have two cases where the

2 decisions were directly on point the holding

3 absolutely matches the fact that we have here --

4 although JUDGE Posner may indeed be the smartest man

5 in the world, we don't think that that overturns

6 Paisley and Conserve and their application to this

7 case.

8 JUDGE FARRAR: I have no other questions.

9 We have no questions. But you have plenty of time

10 left if you want to continue.

11 MS. SEXTON: I have a whole list of things

12 to say, Your Honor. But I think the questions that

13 this Panel just asked I think that just about covered

14 it. So I don't think that I have anything else to

15 say.

16 JUDGE FARRAR: You're sure?

17 MS. SEXTON: Yes.

18 JUDGE HAWKENS: Thankyou.

19 JUDGE FARRAR: Mr. Hibey.

20 MR. HIBEY: Nothing else, Your Honor.

21 (Off the record comments.)

22 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. Since we picked up

23 some time there, why don't we -- To avoid having to

24 take a break before the end, let's take a break now.

25 It's 20 after. Let's come back at half past and we'll
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1 do issue number three. Off the record.

2 (Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)

3 JUDGE FARRAR: We're back on the record to

4 hear Part 3. I'm advised that not only do we have a -

5 - Well, did we have a lot of spectators here in the

6 room? There's a large and important audience watching

7 on the in-house cable. And for some reason the

8- lighting is not working with the podium where it is.

9 So we're going to ask you to make this part of the

10 argument from your places and apologize.

11 MR. HIBEY: From here?

12 JUDGE FARRAR: From where you're sitting

13 so that our audience has a better, look at you. We're

14 personally delighted that anyone would tune in.

15 Ms. Sexton, I think you go first on this

16 one.

17 MS. SEXTON: Yes, Your Honor. And all

18 this is explained in our answer and our reply to Mr.

19 Geisen's response because the NRC's position -was

20 substantially justified. Mr. Geisen may not recover

21 attorneys' fees. This Board is to look at the

22 totality of the NRC's position in making that

23 determination which means not only the NRC's position

24 taken in litigation, but also the action upon which

25 the hearing was based.
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1 JUDGE FARRAR: And what if the answer on

2 each of those is diametrically opposed? We're

3 supposed to come to a single conclusion even though

4 those are two different phases where the answer in

5 some people's minds might be different on one than the

6 other.

7 MS. SEXTON: Yes. The Board's analysis

8 should treat the case as an inclusive hold with a

9 single finding of substantial justification. So the

10 Board is not to make separate determinations of

11 substantial justification at separate stages of the

12 hearing process, but rather to make one determination

13 that encompasses the entire Government action.

14 JUDGE FARRAR: So if any one of us

15 concluded that the process that led to the issuance of

16 the order was not substantially justified, but then

17 when you got to the trial you put on a decent' case,

18 what's our ruling?

19 MS. SEXTON: Your Honor, we believe that

20 the EAJA regulations actually go from the time that

21 the action was taken throughout there. So you're not

22 to look at what happened leading up to the order. You

23 can start your analysis at the order itself because

24 that was when the Government actually initiated an

25 action.
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1 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay.

2 MS. SEXTON: The last states that the

3 Government's position is substantially justified if a

4 reasonable person could think that it is correct.

5 That is, if it has a reasonable basis in law and fact.

6 JUDGE FARRAR: Is that more than probable

.7 cause?

8 MS. SEXTON: It's comparable. So to put

9 it another way you're simply to look at whether a

10 reasonable person could think that the action is

11 correct. In making its determination, this Board may

12 not simply look to the majority decision in the merits

13 proceeding to determine whether or. not the NRC's

14 position was substantially justified. Instead this

15 Board must look to the entire administrative record to

16 make its reasonableness determination.

17 JUDGE FARRAR: And you're going to argue

18 that since JUDGE Hawkens wrote what he did and the

19 Commission wrote what they did that said they're

20 affirming us but they might have affirmed the other

21 that's again the end of -- almost the end of the case

22 from your point of view.

23 MS. SEXTON: Between JUDGE Hawkens'

24 dissent, the Commission's decision, even some of the

25 language that this Board used in the majority decision
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1 and the grand.total of the exhibits and evidence that

2 we placed into the record, we do believe that NRC's

3 action was substantially justified.

4 JUDGE HAWKENS: Does what happened in the

5 criminal proceeding play any role in the substantial

6 justification issue?

7 MS. SEXTON: We believe that although it's

8 not necessarily imperative that you look to the

9 criminal case because of the total weight of

10 reasonableness that we think with the. -- in the NRC's

11 proceeding it definitely does play into it in that a

12 jury of Mr. Geisen's peers did convict him of three

13 out of five counts of violations of 18 U.S.C. Section

14 1001. Absolutely.

15 Now -- Sorry. Did you have a question,

16 Judge Farrar?

17 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: Yeah. Do you see the

18 immediate effect in this issue as being irrelevant to

19 this entire argument?

20 MS. SEXTON,: In what way, Your Honor?

21 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: Whether it were or not

22 immediately effective would not change our discussion

23 here?

24 MS. SEXTON: No.

25 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: So it is not relevant.
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1 MS. SEXTON: Not to a certain extent.

2 It's relevant to the extent that Mr. Geisen could have

3 challenged the immediate effectiveness of the order

4 and didn't. But that is a much more -- It's sort of

5 a side argument and isn't exactly on point of what

*6 you're asking.

S7 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: Presumably in order to

8 make an order immediately effective, there would have

9 to be additional justification. But that aspect of it

10 is not significant to us. In other words, we would

11 look at this and not be judging the question of

12 immediate effectiveness, but judging the question of

13 whether any charges should have been brought at all.

14 MS. SEXTON: Yes, Your Honor. I would say

15 so because Mr. Geisen did not challenge the immediate

16 effectiveness of it.

17 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: Thank you.

18 JUDGE FARRAR: Let's follow that up with

19 the bottom of page 15, top of page 16 of your brief.

20 You say that the factual basis, "underlying factual

21 basis in the order is developed during an extensive

22 investigation that was subject to broad agency

23 oversight." All these transcript citations are in the

24 record in front of us.

25 MS. SEXTON: Yes.
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1 JUDGE FARRAR: We didn't write much about

2 that phase of the case in our initial decision on the

3 theory that it was irrelevant to what we were writing

4 about. But it become relevant here. if any of us

5 were to think that your witness and his description of

6 the process that was followed -- let's just state it

7 mildly -- left a lot to be desired, does that go to

8 this question of whether your action was substantially

9 justified?

10 There was a lot of talk about meetings and

11 holistic approaches, but there was a lot left undone

12 which frankly was shocking to me in a step of this

13 nature being taken against somebody and especially

14 making it immediately effective after three years or

15 so of hanging around not doing anything. If you want

16 us to make one decision about the substantial

17 justification, doesn't that have to come into play?

18 MS. SEXTON: Your Honor, as we stated at

19 the time we don't take your concerns lightly and

20 haven't. And could the process have been better?

21 Absolutely. But that being said, when we issued the

22 order we were substantially justified in taking that

23 action. There's absolutely a reasonable basis in fact

24 and law for taking the action and the order.

25 JUDGE FARRAR: Is that in the sense of

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS,

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

2568

something bad has happened here? This may be the guy

who's responsible. So let's at least launch a case

against him. He may win, but there's a lot of smoke

there. Let's pursue it.

MS. SEXTON: Your Honor, that's not how

the staff takes enforcement actions and I don't

believe --

JUDGE FARRAR: I didn't mean to say that

and I didn't mean that critically. In other words, if

you're going to do a good enforcement job you're going

to go after some people who turn out not to be guilty.

That doesn't mean you were not right to go after them.

But our concerns in this particular case were about

the fact that nobody who was familiar with the

investigation was able to be heard during the

discussions because they were quarantined by the

Justice Department and the whole immediate

effectiveness business.

In other words, I have trouble getting

past -- You all put on a great case here. But I have

trouble getting past that first step.

MS. SEXTON: And we understand your

problems associated with not being able to talk to the

01 agents and certain parts of the events leading up

to the issuance of the order. That being said, the
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1 evidence was there at the time that we issued the

2 order to support the charges in the order. The order

3 specified six incidents of deliberate misconduct,

4 violations of 50.5(a) (2) that were brought forth at

5 the time.

6 Those are the exact same six incidents

7 that the staff brought forward to hearing two years

8 ago. - So at the time much of the evidence besides,

9 say, some of the interviews or testimony and

10 depositions that were gained throughout the course of

11 the criminal trial and the deposition that we took of

12 Mr. Geisen prior to our hearing, absent that, the

13 evidence and the documentation was there.

14 JUDGE FARRAR: And so you don't want us

15 looking in retrospect at, say, the Martin memo and

16 saying, "Okay. That proved in our minds not to be

17 what you all thought it was." That's not a reason to

18 say you weren't substantially justified.

19 MS. SEXTON: No, Your Honor, because

20 that's just two different interpretations of a piece

21 of evidence.

22 JUDGE FARRAR: But what if your people had

23 the good sense to say to Mr. Geisen "What do you make

24 of this?" And they would have gotten a simple

25 explanation of that might have sent the whole thing in
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1 a different direction and they neglected to take that

2 step. In other words, you can't be substantially

3 justified. Can you be substantially justified

4 substantively if you weren't substantially justified

5 procedurally?

6 MS. SEXTON: We believe that we. were

7 substantially justified procedurally. There were --

8 We fully agree that there were some issues or some

9 places that the staff could have been better. That

10 being said, this was an extremely large investigation,

11 15,000 plus documents that the staff actually looked

12 at each one of those documents in making its

13 determination.

14 There were parts of the process that

15 weren't perfect. Absolutely. That being said, at the

16 time we issued the order, the evidence was there to

17 support it in the staff's mind.

18 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: So if we were to say

19 look at the seven bullet items that were identified in

20 the order, the initial enforcement order, would we

21 have to find that all seven were substantially

22 justified or that only one is sufficient?

23 MS. SEXTON: Your Honor, I don't think

24 that you even need to look specifically at those seven

25 specific pieces of evidence that were placed into the
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p 1 order. As we know, orders are They are to provide

2 examples of evidence. 10 CFR 2.202 makes clear that

3 the staff is not required to put the totality of the

4 evidence into the enforcement order. Instead the

5 order is merely meant to provide notice to the

6 individual of the charges and a very brief recession.

7 of examples of the evidence used to support it.

8 Perhaps we could have used better

9 examples. Perhaps we could have explained it more.

10 That being said, we met the requirements of 2.202 by

11 giving notice to Mr. Geisen of the two things that are

12 required that an allegation of the violations the

* 13 licensee or individual is charged with or the

14 potentially hazardous conditions or other facts deemed

15 to be sufficient grounds for the proposed action and

16 also the action proposed and, second, specify the

17 issues for the hearing. And that's what Mr. Geisen's

18 order provided.

19 It provided that we thought that there

20 were six instances of violations of 50.5(a) (2) through

21 serial letter 2731, 2735, 2744, October. 3rd

22 teleconference, October 11th TA briefing and the ACRS

23 meeting. That was provided to Mr. Geisen.

24 JUDGE FARRAR: You had come to a point in

25 your brief EAJA precludes recovery of fees where the
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1 defendant applicant has been dilatory.

2 MS. SEXTON: Yes.

3 JUDGE FARRAR: Ms. Sexton, I assume you

4 responded to the merits of Mr. Hibey's suggestion that

5 you were dilatory. But if you were dilatory, why did

6 you respond to that? The statute doesn't bring that

7 into play.

8 MS. SEXTON: We appreciate that fact and

9 I think we did state that. That being said, we were

10 somewhat at a loss for why that information was

11 presented. So we were trying to assume certain

12 arguments and that's why we responded as such.

13 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. So you ended up

14 relying on a memorandum of understanding.

15 MS. SEXTON: Correct.

16 JUDGE FARRAR: Which you don't -- Does

17 that indicate you still believe that that memorandum

18 of understanding overrides the due process clause and

19 the Commission's regulations?

20 MS. SEXTON: Your Honor, the Commission

21 finally granted the staff's third stay request and I

22 would believe that by the Commission granting

23 therefore the Commission would find that it was

24 acceptable.

25 JUDGE FARRAR: So I should withdraw what
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1 I just said.

2 MS. SEXTON: Perhaps.

3 JUDGE FARRAR: But, just as a side note,

4 that is being reexamined, is it not, the memorandum of

5 understanding?

6 MS. SEXTON: I'm not sure about that, Your

7 Honor.

8 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. I thought I saw that

9 somewhere. All right. Go ahead. We interrupted you.

10 Keep going.

11 MS. SEXTON: So as we just stated the

12 orders are meant to provide notice to individuals. It

13 is in essence just a charging document. And under the

14 requirements of Section 2.202 the staff met that

15 requirement. And we know Section 2.202(c) (2) (i)

16 provides a mechanism for an individual or a licensee

17 to challenge immediately effective order. Had Mr.

18 Geisen challenged the immediate effectiveness of the

19 order the staff would then have been required to come

20 forward with adequate evidence to support the issuance

21 of the order and the decision to make it immediately

22 effective.

23 Adequate evidence has been defined by the

24 Commission as "facts and circumstances within the

25 NRC's staff knowledge of which it has reasonably,
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1 trustworthy information that are sufficient to warrant

2 a person of a reasonable caution to believe that the

3 charges specified in the order are true and that the

4 order is necessary to protect public health, safety or

5 interest."

6 JUDGE FARRAR: And how would you have

7 defended the second part of that against the charge

8 that you just can't do this? You can't let someone.

9 stay in his workplace in an unchanged situation for

.10 several years and then without any new facts say

11 "Oops. He's got to be gone tomorrow." How would you

12 have defended that?

13 MS. SEXTON: One of the instances which

14 the staff is able to take immediately effective

15 enforcement actions is for wilful misconduct. In this

16 instance the staff believed that Mr. Geisen

17 deliberately provided inaccurate and incomplete

18 information to the NRC staff. And as Mr. Ken O'Brien

19 testified at the hearing lying to the NRC, providing

20 inaccurate and incomplete information, is one of the

21 most egregious offenses that the NRC has on the

22 record.

23 JUDGE FARRAR: But doesn't it demand

24 immediate action? I'll grant you public health and

25 safety demands immediately action. But you're saying
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1 if you went on wilful misconduct, would that have

2 justified the lengthy delay?

3 MS. SEXTON: Your Honor, the staff took

4 immediate action from the time that it made its final

5 determination that Mr. Geisen committed deliberate

6 misconduct. There was nothing in the record to

7 suggest that the staff made a determination months and

8 years earlier that this was a charge to be brought

9 against Mr. Geisen and therefore delayed taking that

10 action.

11 JUDGE FARRAR: But there is evidence that

12 the staff interrupted its -- The best that can be said

13 for the staff is they interrupted their deliberations

14 to wait for the Department of. Justice. And my

15 position on that is if this is so important and it

16 goes to the integrity of the regulatory system why

17 would you wait for the department? Why is that

18 sufficient? A sufficient reason to -sacrifice

19 everything that this agency stands for because the

20 Department of Justice needs more time?

21 MS. SEXTON: I cannot come to the top of

22 my head the circumstances in that. That being said,

23 at the time the NRC issued its order against Mr.

24 Siemaszko and against FENOC the NRC was potentially

25 prepared to go forward with other actions.
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1 At that point in time, the NRC was made

2 aware that there were 15,000 other documents that had

3 not been reviewed. In that instance, the NRC staff

4 took the time to review 15,000 other documents piece

5 by piece by the individuals in the Enforcement Section

6 to ensure that there was no exculpatory evidence in

S7 those documents such the NRC should not. take an action

8 against those individuals.

9 So there was that delay from the time that

10 the NRC issued the order against FENOC and Mr.

11 Siemaszko to ensure that it took the right actions

12 against those individuals. So there. is a delay there.

13 But I .would like to think that Mr. Geisen would

14 appreciate that delay and that it was taking those

15 extra measures to make sure that it was doing the

16 right thing in that circumstance.

17 JUDGE FARRAR: That's the first time that

18 we've heard that description of the facts. Is it not?

19 MS. SEXTON: It is and we would say that

20 it was not necessary at any other point in time. But

21 I will say that this was just a very small portion of

22 Mr. O'Brien's testimony, but he did testify that in

23 reaching our conclusion we reviewed the 01 report, the

24 exhibits associated with the 01 report and other

25 documents that were gathered by 01 as a part of their
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1 investigation including transcripts of individuals

2 that they interviewed.

3 So unlike Mr. Geisen has suggested the

4 entirety of the staff's case was in the 01 report.

5 That's not, in fact, true. There were many, many

6 other documents that were not included in the 01

,,7 report that did weigh into the minds of individuals

8 taking the enforcement action..

9 JUDGE FARRAR: But I asked Mr. O'Brien

10 directly how they were able to justify waiting and he

11 did not give me the answer you just gave me.

12 MS. SEXTON: I don't think that that was

13 necessarily the number one rationale for waiting. It

14 is something that weighed into it.

15 JUDGE FARRAR: Go ahead, Ms. Sexton.

16 MS. SEXTON: Now, looking at the hearing,

17 it's important to note that during the hearing the

18 sole issue for determination at the hearing was the

19 state of. Mr. Geisen's knowledge prior to hearing the

20 parties enter into a lengthy stipulation agreement

21 where Mr. Geisen agreed to the falsity of certain

.22 statements and submissions to FENOC and the NRC. So

23 therefore during the five days of hearing, it centered

24 around whether or nor Mr. Geisen was aware of the

25 falsity of those statements and submissions at the
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1 time he made them.

2 Though much of the hearing focused on

3 obviously the credibility determinations of Mr. Geisen

4 to put it succinctly --

5 JUDGE FARRAR: So the stipulation -- Let

6 me make sure I understand you here. The stipulation

7 was not admission of liability.

8 MS. SEXTON: No.

9 JUDGE FARRAR: What you're saying is

.10 because it was stipulated these statements were false,

11 that gives you reason to want to press ahead because

12 they were false statements he made. And so now

13 credibility becomes the issue.

14 MS. SEXTON: We're just merely stating

15 that because of those stipulations because we didn't

16 actually have to argue the falsity of those statement

17 or whether or not Mr. Geisen actually made them it.

18 centered the hearing on whether or not there was

19 actually knowledge of the falsity of those statements

20 at the time that he made them.

21 So to put it succinctly the staff found

22 that Mr. Geisen was not a credible individual.

23 Whereas the Board majority did. Now as this majority

24 stated in a footnote "the problem was not lack of

25 focus but lack of evidence. Of course such evidence
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1 might have been generated through cross examination of

2 Mr. Geisen. But we found from both. the demeanor and

3 substance of the testimony that he provided fully

4 credible and believable explanations for why he

5 believed what he did and why his submissions to the

6 NRC comported with those beliefs."

7 In statements such as that, we believe

8 that the Board majority is indicating-that it had not

9 found Mr. Geisen credible. But that if it had or

10 sorry. That it did find Mr. Geisen credible, but if

11 it had found otherwise they could have found in favor

12 of the staff.

13 This Boardmajority also went so far as to

14 praise the commendable effort of staff counsel that

15 made the support of the enforcement order and

16 recognized the abundance of circumstantial evidence

17 that could support the underlying charges of the

18 enforcement order. And thiscomes down to inferences

19 drawn from pieces of evidence. . The staff believed

20 that circumstantial evidence pointed to deliberate

21 misconduct. The Board majority didn't.

22 And the Commission clearly acknowledged

23 both of these factors in its decision by stating that

24 "indeed we have no doubt that based on the record the

25 Board permissibly could have inferred that Mr.. Geisen
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1 knowingly misled the NRC and that the outcome of this

2 proceeding plausibly could have been different." In

3 essence, the Commission is stating that the staff's

4 position was reasonable.

5 Making an EAJA determination both the D.C.

6 Circuit and the Seventh Circuit have found that where

7 credibility determinations are potentially "the key

8 factor in the adverse decision against the Government

9 that the Government was still substantially justified

10 in taking its action." Further, the Seventh Circuit

11 went on to say that "the Government was substantially

12 justified when its position was based on inferences

13 drawn from evidence."

14 The same is true here. The Board majority

15 made its decision based on what it concluded was

16 credible testimony from Mr. Geisen and it did not draw

17 the same inferences from the documentary evidence of

18 the staff. Because the staff could not have

19 anticipated this, its position was substantially

20 justified.

21 JUDGE FARRAR: So you're saying -- In a

22 nutshell, you're saying if we focus on your position

23 at the trial then by our own holding, JUDGE Hawkens'

24 dissent, Commission, this also would be five minute

25 decision.
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1 MS. SEXTON: Yes, Your Honor.

2 JUDGE FARRAR: So the big question for you

3 is and for us is what do we do with the way the case

4 began which you've addressed here. -That's a harder

5 hurdle for you I think.

6 MS. SEXTON: And we appreciate that and I

,7 think that if you start looking at it from the time

8 that the order was issued at that point in time like

9 I said we brought forward six instances of deliberate

10 misconduct. The evidence was there.

11 The staff was substantially justified in

12 taking that action. There was a reasonable basis for

13 that. There may have been certain problems leading up

14 to that. That being said, it does not take away from

15 the fact that when we issue that order in the charging

16 documents where, we provided adequate notice to Mr.

17 Geisen of what we were charging him with the staff was

18 substantially justified. And those things were the

19 same we brought forward at the hearing.

20 And my time is very far from up.

21 JUDGE FARRAR: You mean it's long --

22 MS. SEXTON: Long up. I talked too much.

23 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay.

24 MS. SEXTON: I will turn it over to you

25 unless you have any other questions.
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1 JUDGE FARRAR: Questions? Nick?

2 JUDGE TRIKOUROS:. Not now.

3 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay.

4 Thank you, Ms. Sexton. I won't compliment

5 you on your presentation because you just used it

6 against us, saying by commending you we did something.

7 So T'll be careful not to do that again.

8 Mr. Hibey.

9 MR. HIBEY: Yes. Your Honors, the issues

10 as framed in the order are whether the focus of the

11 substantial justification test should be on the merits

12 of the NRC's staff's position at trial and/or the

13 support for the NRC's staff's issuance of an

14 immediately effective order -- and then I cut out a

15 little part -- and whether that order was

16 substantially justified.

17 Let me say that this -- I want to be clear

18 about something before I start to address it. I would

19 have thought point two would have been point one and

20 point one point two. Is there something that I need

21 to know and understand about the framing of this

22 particular issue that might help you stay on theme

23 with your thinking?

24 JUDGE FARRAR: Without regard to what the

25 order says.

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.neafrgross.com



2583

1 -MR. HIBEY: Okay.

2 JUDGE FARRAR: I think you just heard our

3 discussion with Ms. Sexton. In fact, let's get right

4 to it. Do you concede that if all we had here was

5 what happened at the trial and then the three sets of

6 decisions that you would not have much of a case for

7 them not being substantially justified.if all we were

8 dealing with was what took place in here December 8th

9 to 12th a couple years ago?

10 MR. HIBEY: No.

11 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay.

12 MR. HIBEY: No. Our position is just as

13 they briefed it. This position lacked merit, was not

14 substantially justified, from the get-go, meaning the

15 issuance of the debarment order, everything that led

16 up to that, and thereafter the position, and that's

17 how I translate that phrase, the position of the staff

18 in the trial context was equally unjustified. They

19 are two aspects of the same problem. That is to say-

20 there is the lack of substantial justification for

21 this prosecution of Mr. Geisen.

22 Now we took the formulation and attempted

23 to respond to it, the formulation that the staff

24 offered in its brief, in which they spoke about the

25 debarment order and then talked about its position at
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1 trial and attempted to respond to those arguments in

2 that fashion. That's important because analytically

3 we should focus immediately upon 'the examples that

4 purportedly support the issuance of the debarment

5 order.

6 There were seven examples that are in the

7 debarment order. There has been a substantial amount

8 of evidence taken with respect to those particular

9 examples and they are addressed in our brief. And the

.10 standard which was offered by the staff and which we

11 have accepted is was there probable cause here,

12 sufficient evidence to be able to conclude that there

13 was a violation of the sort that they charged him with

14 in the charging papers.

15 Our response to that is taking the

16 charging papers and the examples which are offered.

17 there each one of these examples is so lacking in

18 probity and sufficiency that whether they are taken

19 individually or cumulatively they stand for the

20 proposition that this debarment order should never

21 have issued against this man.

22 JUDGE HAWKENS: Mi-. Hibey, how do you

23 reconcile that position with the Commission's language

24 saying that the Board permissibly could have inferred

25 that Mr. Geisen knowingly misled the NRC?
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1 MR. HIBEY: Because the Board was not

2 asked these -- The Commission was not asked these

3 questions. The Commission took the allegations and

4 then simply said there was evidence taken and the

5 parties could go one way or the other. But they did

6 not do what we did and what you did when you were

7 examining this evidence. That is to say piece by

8 piece go through and understand the nature of the

9 charge, the response to it and the further development

10 of evidence that showed that at the investigative

11 stage this conduct on the part of the investigators

12 and any staff supporting those investigators is wholly

13 unjustified.

14 Now I'm speaking generally, but I believe

15 my case is made with respect to each one of these

16 examples.

17 JUDGE FARRAR: And that pervaded the whole

18 rest of the case.

19 MR. HIBEY: Yes.

20 JUDGE HAWKENS: Are those examples --

21 MR. HIBEY: I would say -- I'm sorry.

22 JUDGE FARRAR: No. Go ahead.

23 MR. HIBEY: There's a -- Well, I guess

24 you've known me long enough. I'll say what's on my

25 mind. This concept that I'm told techies are more
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I comfortable with- than I ever will be. Garbage in,

2 garbage out. If something is tainted at the outset

3 because' of its inadequacy and it's not cured, then

4 it's still going to be inadequate and tainted at the

5 other end. And you have that here with respect to any

6 one of these examples.

7 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: Well, let's take two of

8 them.

9 MR. HIBEY: Which ones?

10 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: Let's take the Martin

11 testimony and let's take the technical assistance

12 presentation. Those two. And I don't remember which

13 examples they are right now.

14 But, in Mr. Martin's testimony, he

15 specifically indicated that in an interviewwith David

16 Geisen he believed that.-David Geisen had knowledge of

17 the situation in, the boron situation in, the head in

18 I believe it was August of 2002, whenever it was.

19 MR. HIBEY: One.

20 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: 2001.

21 MR. HIBEY: No. His testimony -- let's

22 see. His interactions in --

23 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: I'm sorry.

24 MR. HIBEY: I'm trying to remember the

25 'date. I might have thrown you off.
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p 1 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: Well, in August of--

2 MR. HIBEY: It's '01.

3 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: In August of that year,

4 on its face that is very damning evidence. I mean if

5 I had seen that testimony as an enforcement officer I

6 would take that very seriously. Mr. Martin was a very

7 credible person. And so it was only in light of

8 credibility issues that we -- that the majority ruled

9 the way they did.

10'0 And you heard Ms. Sexton say that where

11 there are issues that rest on credibility that one

12 would have substantial justifications since the

13 credibility could go either way. And one of us might

14 see things one way. The other of us might see it the

15 other way. And also true of the enforcement people.

16 With respect to the technical assistance

17 presentation, I specifically sat here during that five

18 day period and asked. Mr. Geisen if he in fact made

19 those statements that were incorrect to the

20 Commissioners' technical assistants and he said that

21 he did. So 'that information was very damning in a

22' sense. And depending on how you viewed it and we have

23 very specific reasons 'for finding the way we did on

24 that later. But it was a substantial item that one

25 'could have certainly viewed in a very negative way.
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i So how would you explain that? How would

2 that not be substantial justification?

3 MR,. HIBEY: Let me take the Martin

4 incident. First of all, I respectfully suggest that

5 the record that has been developed speaks in greater

6 detail to what was said and done in the Martin context

7 than your precis of what transpired as you set this

8 question ip. And I would have to believe that all of

9 those factors even though not recalled intimately now

10 today were factors that may have weighed on judgments

11 that you made regarding credibility.

12 But these also go~to the integrity of the

13 investigation that preceded all of this. And if we're

14 addressing the question of whether there was

15 reasonable cause to believe that Mr. Geisen lied to

16 the Commission, I suggest to you on the strength of

17 Martin you can't get there as follows.

18 He's interviewed in March of '02 after the

19 incident. And he then creates a set of notes which

20 are then converted to a typewritten memorandum. The

21 man has absolutely -- Martin has absolutely no

.22 recollection of any of. this unless he looks at the

23 docket. He doesn't have his notes anymore. They've

24 been destroyed. He created a memo through the

25 auspices of a secretary who could not read his
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1 writing, that he could hardly read his writing, his

2 own writing.

3 Then you have on top of that the fact that

4 they never, he never went back because it wasn't his

5 purpose to be honest with you. He never went back to

6 Mr. Geisen and said, "Did I get this right?" Or "Do

7 you have a correction to make?" None of that ever

8 transpired.

9 The language in the note itself uses words

10 like "interactions" -- I remember that one -- that

11 developed to have the imprecision to it that really

12 didn't allow a factfinder or an investigator to be

9 13 able to lock in the fact that it was in August that he

14 had, Dave Geisen had, interaction with the NRC when we

15 know from all this other evidence just as the 01 did

16 that he had no interaction with the 01 or rather with

17 the NRC until October of 2001.

18 Now you also have something that I really

19 think is critical here.

20 JUDGE FARRAR: Well, wait. But the -- Go

21 ahead.

22 MR. HIBEY: Let me -- You have something

23: else which is really critical here. DOI interviewed

24 on the record Mr. Martin in October of 2002. And they

25 didn't ask him any questions about Geisen nor did he
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S1 ever even speak of Mr. Geisen. Less than two weeks

2 later, they interviewed Dave Geisen and there is

3 evidence in there that he explained that it wasn't

4 until the fall of 2001 that he actually learned about

5 the condition of the head.

6 And no one ever said to him in the

7 investigative phase "Wait a minute. We just heard two

8 weeks before from Mr. Martin that you had this

9 knowledge back in August of '01." You don't have

10 that. And they're telling us that there is all this

11 pouring over and reading and studying and evaluating.

12 None of that. Nobody said, "Wait a minute. We've got

13 to go back and figure this one out if it's so

14 important."

15 Now that to me is very critical and goes

16 to the question of the utter inadequacy of the

17 investigation that then purportedly informed a

18 justified assertion in support of a debarment order.

19 JUDGE FARRAR: Mr. Hibey, let me interrupt

20 a second.

21 MR. HIBEY: Yes.

22 JUDGE FARRAR: If you wanted to argue that

23 that is -- those are two of the reasons why they lost

24 the -- Two of the reasons why they lost the case. is

25 they took the Martin document at face value-and after
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1 a lot of digging we found out that Mr. Martin while

2 honest and credible had *to be mistaken because Geisen

•3 couldn't have said that because the facts didn't

4 support it. And they also had a document that Mr.

5 Geisen had signed off on which we later learned he had

6 nothing to do with.

7 MR. HIBEY: Yes.

8 JUDGE FARRAR: So that's one of the

9 reasons their case didn't against Mr. Geisen hold up.

10 But having those two documents in their hands, why is

11 that not substantial justification to go ahead?

12 MR. HIBEY: Because they had an obligation

13 to find out more. If you take this language, if you

14 take what happened, what I just recited, and test it

15 against the standard of probable cause which is a

16 standard we accept in the offer here, what happens

17 when you get probable cause? As former prosecutors

18 you know if you have probably cause you can do one or

19 two things. You can get a search warrant or you can

20 get an arrest warrant.

21 Is somebody going to tell me that on the

22 basis of what the record shows as we developed it

23 regarding Jack Martin's interview of Dave Geisen

24 you're going to issue a warrant or a search warrant

25 based upon that? There is no probably cause.
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1 JUDGE HAWKENS: But what relevance is the

2 indictment in this case which issued a couple of weeks

3 after issuance of this enforcement order?

4 MR. HIBEY: That its allegations are

5 sufficient to award a case going to trial against this

6 individual. Yes. Because a grand jury is given the

7 benefit of believing that they went and looked at all

8 of this stuff and that this evidence was brought

9 before, only later do you find out what the truth of

10 the matter is.

11 JUDGE HAWKENS: Is that short of the

12 substantial justification standard?

13 MR. HIBEY: It's a different standard.

14 JUDGE HAWKENS: Is it below it?

15 MR. HIBEY: Substantially --

16 JUDGE HAWKENS: The indictment. Is the

17 standard used by the grand jury lower than a

18 reasonable in fact and law standard?

19 MR. HIBEY: I don't know because here..we

20 have agreed to equate probable cause as the concept

21 has been developed in the criminal law to apply as a

22 concept here for analytical purposes.

23 JUDGE HAWKENS: Right. I think it would

24 probably be safe for the Supreme Court to say we ought

25 to use the language used by Congress which is
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substantial justification.

MR. HIBEY: Yes, but --

JUDGE HAWKENS: So I would be more

comfortable if you'd use that and reasonable in fact

and law standard. I'm not sufficiently familiar with

probable cause even as it's been explained in your

briefs.

MR. HIBEY: All right. Well, then --

JUDGE HAWKENS: Let's talk about the

conviction. Is that something that's relevant in

determining whether there was substantial cause?

MR. HIBEY: For this case?

JUDGE HAWKENS: Yes.

MR. HIBEY: Here? No.

JUDGE HAWKENS: It's irrelevant.

MR. HIBEY: Right. It was irrelevant

going into this case and it's irrelevant today. The

case, here is decided upon the record that was

developed here. And that record is quite substantial.

We've pointed to the exhibits and the documents that

were developed in the purported investigative phase.

We examined someone who was so versed in the holistic

approach that apparently is taken that we tried to

squeeze out of him some answers that tried to explain

why is it you had these gaps.
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1 Understand what you now speak to in terms

2. of credibility on .something like this, certainly

3 credibility judgments are what finders of fact make.

4 But we're talking about something even more precise

5 than the general question of who do you believe. It

6 is the basis for the belief. That's why we used

7 And the basis here whether it's probable cause

8 standard or whether it's reasonable in law.

9 And in fact I would suggest to you using

10 the Martin example is simply not made out. It is

11 totally -- We know how that Martin matter was handled.

12 We know now how it should have been handled. And we

13 know therefore that it is absolutely unjustified that

14 it should be a cornerstone of the prosecution's case

15 against Mr. Geisen.

16 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: But, Mr. Hibey, first of

17 all, parts of the criminal trial were associated with

18 our trial because they were incorporated, the

19 testimonywas incorporated, by reference.

20 MR. HIBEY: Yes. I can explain that.

21 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: The Board heard all of

22 these details that you're describing and resulted in

23 a split decision. And the enforcement organization

24 clearly had another opinion regarding these items that

25 we're talking about. So really when all is said and
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1 done, doesn't it boil down to the issue of a person's

2 or an organization's judgment on credibility of these

3 facts or these witnesses and facts? Or I should say

4 these witnesses and these occurrences.

5 MR. HIBEY: Yeah. I hear you.

6 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: I mean everything you're

7 saying I know you firmly believe them. But is there

8 no room for others not to or to view them differently?

9 MR. HIBEY: Well, understand that my

10 passion here is not born out of a credibility judgment

11 that I have made. The reason why I have raised my

12 voice in this argument is because of the insufficiency

13 of the evidence when looked at in as dispassionate and

14 objective a manner absent having to make a credibility

15 judgment.

16 I'm saying to you that you should never

17 have been given the opportunity to make a credibility

18 judgment on this because of the utter inadequacy of

19 the basis of the proof that was put to you. And

20 that's where we say this thing is lacking in

21 justification.

22 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: But the technical -- If

23 we move to the technical assistance question, I think

24 that was clearly a credibility issue. I would say 100

25 percent credibility.
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1 MR. HIBEY: You have me at a disadvantage,

2 Your Honor, because notwithstanding I've lived with

3 this case for so many years.. I'm a little cold on the

4 trail of that one because unless it was an example

5 that was offered here I pretty much restricted my

6 comments to the record that was presented.

7 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: Mr. Geisen made a

8 'presentation to the Commissioners' technical

9 assistance in which he presented information which was

10 materially incorrect.

11 MR. HIBEY: Correct.

12 JUDGE HAWKENS: It's page 10 of the

13 enforcement order if you'd like to look at it.

14 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: When asked directly in

15 the hearing, did he basically make a materially

16 incorrect statement he said he did. When asked "Why

17 did you do that," he said he didn't know. Now that

18 was clearly and for various reasons, the majority; the

19 Board majority, reached a determination on that. But

20 that was based almost entirely on credibility.

21 Now I grant you there were certain factual

22 issues surrounding all of -- In every one of these

23 cases, the determination of credibility is based on an

24 understanding of a variety of factual issues

25 surrounding it. But that clearly was credibility. And
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1 one -- If I were an enforcement agent looking at that

2 on its face, statements were made to Commissioners'

3 representatives that were clearly materially

4 incorrect. So isn't that substantial justification?

5 MR. HIBEY: For what followed? No, not

6 unless you take into account all of the surrounding

7 circumstances that purportedly informed the judgment

8 that his admission of what he said on that- day was

9 incorrect can be evaluated to be not only incorrect

10 but knowingly false. And you have no evidence of

11 that. And it is the knowing falsehood.

12 It is not the fact that he said something

* 13 that was inaccurate and later determined to be even

14 misleading. It is the question of does that by itself

15 tell you that what he did was intentionally lie to the.

16 NRC. And I respectfully submit that there is no

17 evidence surrounding that event that informs that

18 question.

19 And what the Panel was therefore left to

20 do was consider other aspects of the case and the

21 nature and strength of the proof or the weakness

22 thereof. I mean I don't know how -- One or two times

23 at least they said the Panel, the majority, said there

24 is no evidence here. That's a damning comment.

25 And so I don't get stuck on the fact that
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1 there was an inaccurate, incorrect statement made by

2 Dave Geisen. Just as counsel has pointed out, we

3 stipulated to several pages of that kind of thing.

4 But it doesn't get you to the next step and they did

5 something to get you to that step'except throw it up

6 on the wall and hope that somebody would'believe their

7 version.

8 JUDGE FARRAR- But if you had'-- If on

9 Wednesday evening two years ago you had moved for --

10 when the staff closed it case -- dismissal of the case

11 my recollection is we wouldn't have granted it for one

12 reason which is we're here. Let's spend two more days

13 and finish the case rather than come back later in

14 case we're wrong.

15 But putting that aside, I don't remember.

16 that at least speaking for myself that I would have

17 said, "No, the staff put nothing here." My

18 recollection of the case is Mr. Geisen testified on

19 Thursday and after I heard him thatI said,- "Ah-ha.

20 The staff's case is not what it appeared to be.", But

21 my recollection is it appeared to me until then to be

22 something.

23 MR. HIBEY: That's right. And that's why

24 we put him on. And that's why we didn't move for a

25 directed verdict or a judgment of acquittal because we
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1 knew and understood that the staff was hanging on the

.2 notion that there was a credibility issue here that

3 was to be resolved in their favor. So we went into

4 this with our eyes wide open and understood that any

5 technical legal argument about the insufficiency of

6 the evidence that you would make at the close of the

7 staff's case and would look really pretty. And we

8 know how to do that. It wouldn't have gotten us

9 anywhere.

10 David Geisen had to testify. -There is no

11 question about it so as to move all doubt regarding

12 the problem in this.

13 JUDGE FARRAR: But thehnwhat you're saying

14 is based on the criminal case where he testified,

15 based on the depositions, even though you couldn't win

16 your case in front of us until we heard from Mr.

17 Geisen the staff having heard from him should have

18 withdrawn their case as not substantially justified.

19 MR., HIBEY: The staff heard from him two

20 or three times that I can recall.

21 JUDGE FARRAR: So you're saying they knew

22 at that point their case was not substantially

23 justified even though we didn't know it.

24 MR. HIBEY: They knew or should have known'

25 that they should have investigated the issue more
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1 deeply than .they did. We have pointed out the flaws

2 in the seven examples that they offered to justify

3 debarring this man three and a half years after the

4 event.

5 JUDGE HAWKENS: All those various examples

6 that are in the enforcement order though.

7 MR. HIBEY: Yes.

8 JUDGE HAWKENS: Isn't it significant and

9 shouldn't that be relevant in determining whether it's

10 reasonable in fact that Mr. Geisen conceded at the end

11 of the day that, yes, there were material

12 misrepresentations over a period of time? And if the

13 enforcement office sees an individual making -these

14 material misrepresentations over a period of time even

15 though he says, "You can trust me," it was ". I can't

16 justify it in retrospect. I shouldn't have done it."

17 But it was not knowing. Can't the enforcement office

18 nevertheless given the seriousness of it, the repeated

19 instance of it, have a reasonable basis in fact going

20 forward?

21 MR. HIBEY: Not on this record. Not the

22 way they conducted themselves. Not in the situation

23 where you've got an 01 report that the Office of

24 Enforcement Office focused on as the basis for their

25 affirming that this man should be debarred and
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1 debarred immediately. Not at all. Not in the

2 situation where the Office of Enforcement didn't even

3 talk to the report writers to probe and ask them

4 questions. Not in a situation where you have a report

5 that identifies people like Jack Martin as not having

6 provided any material evidence in this investigation.

7 This thing needed more. We didn't get it.

8 JUDGE HAWKENS: So your substantive

9 argument depends on the procedural deficiencies.

10 MR. HIBEY: My substantive argument goes

11 to the substantive flaws that in the procedural

12 posture of the case are shown and unrebutted as far as

13 I'm concerned.

14 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: One could argue that the

15 needed more that you say occurred at the hearing.

16 That in fact the charges were filed and in order to

17 arrive at what at least the majority felt was the

18 truth required a hearing. We were here for 50 hours

19 over a five-day period. That doesn't necessarily

20 detract from the efficacy of the charges.

21 To my way of thinking a hearing is

22 significantly different than an enforcement activity

23 or the enforcement activity. So it -- You seem to be

24 mixing the hearing with the enforcement and it isn't

25 clear to me where the dividing line is. And there's
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1 a lot of subjectivity in what you're saying.

2 MR. HIBEY: Well, I don't know that

3 there's that much subjectivity even though there's a

4 lot of heat that's going with this argument. We

5 should never have had to come into this courtroom on

6 the basis of what was developed on the record, knowing

7 what they failed to do in Martin, knowing that they

8 failed to pursue the margina-lia issue, the one that

9 says somewhere on one of the notes of a Davis-Besse

10 person, "If they find out about the videos will be

11 wide open" or something to that effect. Can you

12 imagine what would it have taken to find out who wrote

13 that and then ask that person "Why did-you write it?"

14 And then ask that person "Well, who said what to cause

15 that to be the case and did he know about it or not?"

16 I.mean there was just so much that could

17 have been done. It stands for the proposition we

18 should not have been brought into the courtroom.

19 Now you want to talk about the trial.

20 They're very careful to tell you that they read 15,000

21 pages more. I think I know what that incident was and

22 if anybody wants to find out I can tell them. But

23 let's stay on this point.

24 The facts that we just recited were the

25 facts that they operated on when they went to trial.
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1 They didn't ask a question about the marginalia. They

2 didn't delve more deeply into the failures of tying

3 together Jack Martin's loosy-goosy testimony with Dave

4 Geisen's testimony two weeks later. They didn't do

5 any of that.

6 They had all of that and therefore garbage

7 in, garbage out. Things didn't really change. Why?

8 Because they're hanging themselves on the altar of

9 credibility. That's what makes everything all right

10 because they chose to believe somebody else. Or more

11 importantly they chose to disbelieve Dave Geisen.

12 That's not how trial positions are made.

13 They're made on the basis of proof. And here with so

14 much at stake, a man's livelihood, his debarment, it

15 would cry out for more assiduous pursuit of the

16 evidence, evidence that they had. And they had an

17 obligation to pursue further.

18 JUDGE HAWKENS: You haven't really dealt

19 directly with the dissenting opinion issued by the

20 Board and I appreciate you to give me a candid view of

21 what impact, if any, that plays on the substantial

22 justification issue.

23 MR. HIBEY: Besides being well written.

24 (Laughter.)

25 Frankly, I think that the dissent
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1 handcuffed itself to certain legal principles having

2 to do with collateral estoppel.

3 JUDGE HAWKENS: Let's put collateral

4 estoppel aside and just deal with the factual

5 analysis.

6 MR. HIBEY: I can't because I really think

7 it pervaded whatever factual analysis the dissent

8 submitted on that occasion. I don't believe the

9 dissent ever got over the fact that Mr. Geisen was

10 convicted in the criminal case even where the staff

11 made it very clear that they intended to address the

12 standard as set forth in the regulations.

13 So respectfully I believe that caused the

14 dissent of vector into a direction that it took and

15 prevented him from indulging in the same kind of in-

16 depth analysis of the facts that the majority did. So

17 I respectfully would submit that that is the case.

18 I don't believe that this particular

19 dissent somehow undermines the arguments that we've

20 made about the utter inadequacy of that which brought

21 the case to court and which remain uncured throughout

22 the development of the case at trial.

23 JUDGE HAWKENS: And how about the -- Going

24 back to the Commission's decision where they on the

25 factual issues said this goes to state of mind and
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1 involves credibility and said we find the factual

2 questions close; whereas yousay it was outrageous to

3 bring it from the beginning, outrageous to pursue it

4 throughout. It was not close. The Commission

5 apparently disagrees with you.

6 MR. HIBEY: I 'don't know that the

7 Commission disagrees. I tried to take a quick look at

8 each one. of the parts of the Commission's decision

9 where they made some statement to that effect. And I

.10 find that, for example, while we find "the factual

11 questions close as an appellate tribunal our fact-

12 finding capacity roles are limited to a record review

13 and our review does not show that.majority's findings

14 of fact are clearly erroneous."

15 You know, to me it doesn't tell me what

16 facts they're talking about that they think are close.

17 I don't know anything from that particular statement.

18 What they were trying to do is set up a proposition

19 that this board was in the superior position to decide

20 the, facts.

21 JUDGE HAWKENSI' Well, let's go to two

22 pages after that where the Commission -- I brought

23 this to your attention beforehand, but this will focus

24 --

25 MR. HIBEY: Please.
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1 JUDGE HAWKENS: what the Commission

2 felt about the facts and what facts they were talking

3 about. We have no doubt that based on the record the

4 Board* permissibly could inferred that Mr. Geisen

5 knowingly misled the NRC.

6 MR. HIBEY: I'm looking for it.

7 JUDGE HAWKENS: It's under subheading 2,

8 Factual Challenges, the second paragraph.

9 MR. HIBEY: You're telling me -- Give me

10 -- The page, Your Honor, is better. You told me to

11 move two pages.

12 JUDGE HAWKENS: Right. It's -- Let me --

13 it's page six of my Westlaw printout, but I don't know

14 how to correlate that.

15 MR. HIBEY: Okay.

16 JUDGE FARRAR: It's right under --

17 MR. HIBEY: Under the "Burden To Show

18 Clear Error."

19 JUDGE HAWKENS: Correct.

20 MR. HIBEY: All right. If you'll indulge

21 me a moment. Yes. It says here once again without

22 any particularity which makes it very difficult for us

23 to understand exactly what they had in mind. The

24 record does contain some evidence. They don't tell us

25 what the evidence is.
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1 JUDGE HAWKENS: I'm focusing on the next

2 one where they say, "We have no doubt that based on

3 the record, the overall record, the Board permissibly

4 could have inferred that Mr. Geisen knowingly misled

5 the NRC."

6 MR. HIBEY: Yes. And I'm saying in

7 reading the sentence before that we are -- It's very

8 hard to understand which facts they had in mind that

9 they felt permissibly could lead to an inference of

.10 Mr. Geisen knowingly misleading the NRC. That's a

11 loaded sentence, but it's in the nature of a

12 conclusion that is driven --

13 JUDGE HAWKENS: It certainly undermines

14 your argument though. It doesn't support your

15 argument by any means.

16 MR. HIBEY: I don't think it supports my

17 argument, but I don't think it supports yours either.

18 JUDGE HAWKENS: I don't have an argument

19 here. I'm just saying what is the impact and it seems

20 to me it suggests there was-a reasonable basis in fact

21 and in law indeed sufficient evidence in the record as

22 a whole where the Board permissibly could have

23 inferred that Mr. Geisen knowingly misled the NRC.

24 MR. HIBEY: Well, Your Honor, I

25 respectfully suggest that there is not sufficient
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1 particularity for us to be able to draw much of

2 anything out. It's a conclusion I grant you. And

3 some people might want to travel on that conclusion.

4 But they're never going to be able to

5 point out what the Board had in mind. What the Board

6 was answering was a larger question. Was there clear

7 error here? The answer is no. We could see that from

-8 the record of this case.

9 Could somebody have done something with

10 this record based upon some evidence that's in it?

11 Permissibly. It didn't say undoubtedly or assuredly

12 or anything like that. It said permissibly. In other.

13 words, it could happened, but they're not telling us

14 how.

15 And that's really -- Frankly to take that

16 argument and use it here is to do not much more than

17 what was argued to begin with by our sister at the

18 Bar. It's just too broad and imprecise a statement to

19 travel on it very far especially, when you're

20 attempting to speak to the reasonableness in fact and

21 law of the position that was taken.

22 I think I've run out of my time big time.

23 JUDGE FARRAR: Before you finish here, I

24 wouldn't ordinarily do this. But since Ms. Sexton

25 brought it up for the first time today, make us a very
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1 brief proffer about what you would -- not the whole

2 story -- about this 15,000 document review.

3 MR. HIBEY: Oh, yes. And stop me if I'm

4 mistaken because I'm just using your time. There came

5 a time in the summer of I don't know what year when

6 FENOC found several boxes of material that were

7 related to this period and they disclosed that. And

8 DOI secured the premises. Unbelievable. But I mean

9 they locked this up like these were atomic secrets.

10 And then I believe those documents were

11 transmitted to the investigators.

12 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. That's fine.

13 MR. HIBEY: But it sure wasn't enough to

14 slow anything.

15 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. But I just didn't

16 want this thing lingering out there and us not knowing

.17 what everybody else knew.

18 .Mr. Hibey, then you've concluded. Or have

19 you?

20 MR. HIBEY: If you'll indulge me a moment

21 to look at my notes.

22 JUDGE FARRAR: Yes, certainly.

23 MR. HIBEY: I think I'd like to simply

24 leave you with this one last thought in light of what

25 was said during the opening argument here. Ms. Sexton

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS .

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com



2610

1 said this was -- There was a reasonable basis for the

2 *order in the staff's mind.' The staff's mind, the

3 staff reached the question of credibility and

4 determined it against. Mr. Geisen and therefore the

5 charge is issued and the prosecution of the case

6 followed.

7 I am very -- This may be a phrase that

ý8 members of the Board are comfortable with. As you

9 know, I'm still in the single digits visiting this

10 building. My life hasn't taken me here often or as

11 often as I would like to be honest with you.

12 But what does it mean "in the staff's

13 mind"? Who are the staff? Somebody in the staff had-

14 to make the credibility judgment. Is it Iuli,-Gavula,

15 Janicki, the three investigators who wrote the 01

16 report who were never talked to? Is it this fellow

17 O'Brien from whom I couldn't get a straight answer if

18 I was here for days?

19 Or am I somehow to fold up my tent because

20 perhaps my colleagues at the Bar were the persons who

21 made credibility judgments like that? I don't know

22 and I haven't heard anything that helps me *on that

23 because the person or persons who made that

24 credibility judgment should be persons who are

25 accountable for it through the traditional means of
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1 examination and cross. And we don't have that here.

2 All we have is we're all here and we work

3 very hard. And we take our responsibilities

4 seriously. Yes. And thank you as a taxpayer that you

5 do. That doesn't advance the question.

6 And so if credibility is so key to what

7 drove them to a decision that I think is so totally

8 uhjustified then there should have been more on the

9 record about it other than in the "staff's mind."

10 I'll close on that.

11 JUDGE FARRAR: Mr. Hibey, I've never been

12 a prosecutor. But if you or I were the district

13 attorney, the person in charge of the whole office,

14 and the young prosecutors came in with this case and

15 they said, "Look. We don't want to overstep. Tell me

16 about this case," are you saying that the person

17 acting as district attorney would have been smart

18 enough in this case to say "Nice try, but we're not --

19 This case is a loser. We're not bringing this"?

20 MR. HIBEY: It's a loser in its current

21 posture. Go out and do more. If you feel that this

22 is something that needs to be run to ground, then run

23 it to ground. You haven't done this. You haven't

24 done that. And then you take them through, for

25 example, these examples that they cited because you
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1 have to get particular about these things.

2 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. Thank you, Mr.

3 Hibey.

4 Ms. Sexton.

5 MS. SEXTON: We're going to be real quick

6 with this one.

7 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay.

8 MS. SEXTON: As has obviously been

9 discussed for a number of minutes here, there are

10 probably many ways that we can with hindsight take

11 apart the order and the process that was used getting

12 there. This Board is .not to be influenced, by

13 hindsight. It's very easy to stand here now and say

14 what we could have done to make the situation better.

15 At the time, staff believed that it had done enough,

16 had the information that it needed, to go forth and

17 issue that order.

18 And when I say "in the staff's mind" what

19 I meant was the enforcement staff in the region, the

20 enforcement staff here at Headquarters, 01, the

21 regional folks who go out on the ground and look at

22 these things, Jim Gavula, *Ken O'Brien, Jim Lehman.

23 I'm also talking about the General Counsel's office

24 who reviews everything for its legality and provides

25 us no legal objection when it takes those actions. So
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1 in the staff's mind it's the entirety of the

2 enforcement process that looks at these things and

3 makes those determinations.

4 Quite frankly, I'm not sure how else we're

5 supposed to do that. These are determinations that

6 the staff makes and actions that the staff takes. And

7 so it has to be within our best judgment when we take

8 those actions. And as wey've stated earlier and as

9 we'll state now we believe there was a reasonable

10 basis in fact and law for taking those actions in the

11 order and in the staff's litigation position when we

12 went to hearing two years ago'.

13 JUDGE FARRAR: You just mentioned several

14 people.

15 MS. SEXTON: Yes.

16 JUDGE FARRAR: Some of whom testified here

17 and some of whom testified in the criminal case.

18 MS. SEXTON: Yes.

19 JUDGE FARRAR: If you're going to rely

20 You're saying to us in effect what you just said is

21 "Trust those people. They came to a fair conclusion."

22 Do you have to in making that judgment consider our

23 opinion of how well they did their job as evidenced by

24 their words on the stand?

25 MS. SEXTON: We're saying --
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1 JUDGE FARRAR: Some of whom would come out

2 very well and some of whom wouldn't.

3 MS. SEXTON: Right. And we're saying that

4 at the time we issued the'order the evidence that we

5 presented at that time virtually the same as we

6 presented at 'hearing. There may have been problems

7 leading up to that. That being said, there's a lot

8 you can think with hindsight fromwhere we're sitting

9 now taking apart very closely and in detail what piece

10 of evidence we could have run down.

11 That being said, sometimes it's just not

12 obvious in that instance or it's just not possible.

13 And the staff did what it could. And it issued an

14 enforcement order that was justified. And the staff

15 obviously still believed that it was justified when it

16 took that same litigation, position in 2008.

17 And if you look at those examples that

18 were provided in the enforcement order, those seven

19 examples, five of those seven were listed in the

20 staff's pretrial and post trial briefs. Those small,

21 little three and five page briefs that we used to

22 support our position, very small, five of those seven

23 were either listed in one or both of those. Six of

24 those seven examples we brought forth into evidence.

25 So it's not that those examples were so
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1 outlandish or so farfetched that they wouldn't support

2 our position. The staff continued to rely on them at

3 the hearing.

4 And as we discussed so often you can look

5 at each piece of evidence in a vacuum. And when you

6 do that, it's not very persuasive. But from .where

7 we're coming from when you look at each piece of

8 evidence in the totality they go to support a

9 reasonable inference that Mr. Geisen submitted

.10 inaccurate and incomplete information to the NRC staff

11 with knowledge.

12 And I think we've gone over the Commission

13 decision. We've gone over parts of the Board's

14 decision. We've gone over JUDGE Hawkens' opinion.

15 I think that I just want to close out with

16 one other part of the Commission decision that we

17 haven't really addressed. They stated that "In as

18 hard fought a case as this, we would not expect the

19 record to support one party only. The fact that the

20 majority accorded greater weight to one party's

21 evidence than to the others is not a basis for

22 overturning the initial decision."

23 And that same type of logic can hold true

24 here with the substantial justification determination.

25 The fact that the Board majority accorded greater
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1 weight to one party's evidence over the others is not

2 a basis for saying that the staff's position was not

3 substantially justified.

4 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. Thank you all. It's

5 12:50 p.m. As usual, we went over our time somewhat.

6 But let the record reflect that we went over the time

7 the longest on Part 3 in which I asked very few

8 questions.

9 (Laughter.)

10 I'm not taking the hit on this one. Thank

11 you. We always set argument times thinking we can do

12 in those times and the arguments always prove more

13 fascinating and create more insights for us than we

14 think. And it's time well spent because we don't do

15 this just for enjoyment. We do it because - it

16 genuinely helps us reach our decisions.

17 So again thank you for the oral

18 presentations which mirrored the excellence of your

19 written one. On that note, we will take the case

20 under advisement. Thank you. Off the record.

21 (Whereupon, at 12:50 p.m., the above-

22 entitled matter was concluded.)

23

24

25
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